REVIEW ARTICLE



Potential of service plants for regulating multiple pests while limiting disservices in agroecosystems. A review

Delphine Moreau¹ · Elsa Ballini² · Marie Chave³ · Stéphane Cordeau¹ · Caroline Djian-Caporalino⁴ · Anne-Violette Lavoir⁴ · Frédéric Suffert⁵ · Anne-Marie Cortesero⁶

Accepted: 27 May 2025 © The Author(s) 2025

Abstract

Service plants are primarily used in agroecosystems to provide ecosystem services that are not directly marketable. They are a promising option to promote biological pest regulation. Past studies have demonstrated their usefulness for regulating one pest category (either pathogens/parasites, herbivores or weeds). However, a multi-pest view of the role of service plants, including the potential disservices (negative impacts) that they may generate, is lacking. Such an overview is essential to meet the challenge of agroecology. This paper aims to fill this gap. Here, a trait-based approach was used to provide an overview of the potentialities of service plants, (inserted either in intercropping, in rotation with the crops, or in field edges) for regulating multiple pests, while limiting disservices. For that purpose, we first laid the foundation of a conceptual framework by synthesizing the mechanisms and service plant traits involved in the regulation of each pest category and in the mitigation of each disservice. On this basis, we analyzed (1) the compatibility in the regulation of the different pests by service plants, and (2) the compatibility between multi-pest regulation vs disservice mitigation. Our main conclusions are: (1) Despite knowledge gaps, there is good potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation; (2) The challenge lies at least as much to mitigate disservices that service plants may cause as to promote multi-pest regulation; (3) The level of incompatibility between promoting multi-pest regulation vs mitigating disservices varies with the mode of insertion of service plants, increasing with interactions with crop plants. This review shows how a trait-based approach can be used to synthesize knowledge from different disciplines and provides a tool for cross-disciplinary dialogue. It identifies priority research actions that are needed to increase synergy, genericity and adaptation of service plants to local conditions, and provides foundations for the design of service-plant based agroecosystems.

Keywords Weed \cdot Arthropod pest \cdot Soil-borne pest \cdot Aerial pathogen \cdot Disservice \cdot Edge \cdot Rotation \cdot Intercropping \cdot Companion plant \cdot Cover crop

Delphine Moreau delphine.moreau@inrae.fr

- ¹ Agroécologie, INRAE, Institut Agro, Univ. Bourgogne Europe, 21000 Dijon, France
- ² UMR PHIM, Institut Agro, INRAE CIRAD, IRD, Univ. Montpellier, 34000 Montpellier, France
- ³ INRAE, UR ASTRO, 97170 Petit-Bourg, Guadeloupe, France
- ⁴ INRAE, Université Côte d'Azur, CNRS, Institut Sophia Agrobiotech, 06903 Sophia Antipolis, France
- ⁵ Université Paris-Saclay, INRAE, UR BIOGER, 91120 Palaiseau, France
- ⁶ IGEPP, INRAE, Institut Agro, Univ Rennes, 35000 Rennes, France

Contents

- **1. Introduction**
- 2. Mechanisms and service plant traits involved in pest regulation and disservice mitigation
 - 2.1. Pest regulation
 - 2.1.1. Weeds
 - 2.1.2. Aerial phytophagous arthropod pests
 - 2.1.3. Soil-borne pests
 - 2.1.4. Aerial pathogens
 - 2.2. Disservice mitigation
 - 2.2.1. Service plants directly affect crop growth
 - 2.2.2. Service plants become weeds in subsequent crops
 - 2.2.3. Service plants promote non-targeted pests



3. Analysis of compatibility

- 3.1. Which compatibility between the regulation of different pests by service plants?
 - 3.1.1. 'Trait-by-trait' analysis
 - 3.1.2. 'Multi-trait' analysis
- 3.2. Which compatibility between multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation?
 - 3.2.1. Service plants in field edges
 - 3.2.2. Service plants in the field plot in rotation with crops
 - 3.2.3. Service plants in the field plot in intercropping with crops

4. Discussion

- 4.1. An a priori good potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation
- 4.2. A key challenge for multi-pest regulation by service plants: to mitigate disservices
- 4.3. How to manage antagonisms between pest regulation and disservice mitigation?
- 4.4. Limits, added value and prospects
- **5.** Conclusion
- 6. Acknowledgements
- 7. Figure caption
- 8. Declarations
 - 8.1. Funding
 - 8.2. Competing interests
 - 8.3. Ethics approval
 - 8.4. Consent to participate
 - 8.5. Consent for publication
 - 8.6. Availability of data and material
 - 8.7. Code availability
 - 8.8. Authors' contributions
- 9. Supplementary information
- 10. References

1 Introduction

Pathogens, herbivores and weeds (here collectively referred to as pests) can greatly reduce crop yield and harvest quality (Oerke 2006; Savary et al. 2019; Deutsch et al. 2018). That is why synthetic pesticides generally play a key role in ensuring crop productivity in conventional cropping systems. However, reducing the use of pesticides has become necessary in view of their harmful effects for the environment and public health (Tang et al. 2021; Sabarwal et al. 2018) and pest resistance to pesticides (Ma et al. 2021; Hawkins et al. 2019). Alternatives to synthetic pesticides are needed to increase the sustainability of cropping systems. Since no alternative method is individually as efficient as pesticides, judiciously combining solutions is necessary to tackle this challenge (Liebman and Gallandt 1997), as proposed in integrated pest management and agroecological crop protection strategies (Ehler 2006; Deguine et al. 2023). The combination of solutions with partial effects on pests is particularly relevant, as pest presence at low densities does not necessarily cause crop yield losses and some of them, such as weeds, can play a positive role for beneficial insects (e.g., natural enemies and pollinators). Therefore, the goal is not to eradicate pests but rather to regulate the most harmful ones (Yvoz et al. 2021; Marshall et al. 2003; Esposito et al. 2023).

Plant diversification (Jacquet et al. 2022; MacLaren et al. 2022; Tamburini et al. 2020; Vialatte et al. 2021; Isbell et al. 2017; Bommarco 2024) and, especially, the use of service plants/crops (Garcia et al. 2018; Gardarin et al. 2022), is a promising option to promote biological pest regulation. Contrary to cash crops, service plants are primarily introduced in the agroecosystem to provide ecosystem services that are not directly marketable (i.e., differing from food, feed, fiber and fuel production), such as soil fertility, carbon sequestration, biodiversity conservation or pest regulation. Service plants/ crops can be sown/planted as mono- or multi-species cultures. They can be used (1) in field edges (e.g., flower strips, hedges) or within the field, for example (2) in intercropping (e.g., legume service plants intercropped with oilseed rape or wheat crops (Verret et al. 2017); cover crops in vineyards (Garcia et al. 2018; Cabrera-Pérez et al. 2024)) or (3) in rotation with cash crops during the fallow period (Rouge et al. 2022), with diverse modalities of insertion (e.g., service plants in intercropping may be present during the full or part of the crop growth cycle) (Gardarin et al. 2022; Petit et al. 2018) (Fig. 1). Depending on the targeted ecosystem services and how they are introduced in the cropping systems, service plants have been given different names in the literature, e.g., cover plants/crops (Couedel et al. 2019), companion plants/crops (Ben-Issa et al. 2017), secondary plants/crops (Parolin et al. 2012), subsidiary plants/crops (Reimer et al. 2019), biocontrol plants (Parolin et al. 2014), trap plants/crops (Shelton and Badenes-Perez 2006) and non-crop plants (Balzan et al. 2016). Here, we have chosen to use the term 'service plants' in order to emphasize the fact that these plants provide ecosystem services (excluding production), with a particular focus on the service of pest regulation.

Service plants are generally used by farmers to provide services related to nutrient and soil management (such as reducing nitrate leaching, providing green manure and improving soil structure) (Kaspar and Singer 2011). However, there is a potential to promote pest regulation services. Indeed, many studies on the role of service plants for pest regulation have demonstrated their usefulness for regulating pests, and especially one category of pests, i.e., either pathogens (Karakas and Bolukbasi 2019), herbivores (e.g., Rhino et al. 2016) or weeds (e.g., Verret et al. 2017). However, meeting the challenge of agroecological transition definitely



Fig. 1 Different modes of insertion of service plants in agroecosystems: A in field edges, or within the field B in rotation or C in intercropping with the crops. A Multi-species hedge recently planted at the INRAE experimental site in Bretenière (France), B 3-weekold forage sorghum (*Sorghum sudanense* cv. Piper) under tunnel in the South of France before burial, in rotation with the crops, to fight

against root-knot nematodes and **C** Cosmos (*Cosmos sulphureus*) and chives (*Allium fistulosum*) as service plants intercropped with cucumber to control herbivores and enhance mycorrhizal networks (EARL Les Oliviers, Le Lorrain, Martinique). Photocredit: Frédéric Suffert, Claire Goillon, Marie Chave and Metty Trebeau.

requires a multi-pest view of the role of service plants in order to (1) ensure compatibility (e.g., check that the service plants that are used for regulating one pest category do not promote others) and (2) valorize complementarities (e.g., in case of multiple options when implementing service plants, choose options allowing for multi-pest regulation).

Only few original research-in-field studies have provided evidence for the simultaneous regulation of several pest categories by service plants. For example, a suppressing role of cover crop mulch was identified on both weeds and insect pests (Mangan et al. 1995; Pullaro et al. 2006). Also, marigold (genus Tagetes), intercropped with tomato crop, showed a multi-pest effect by regulating simultaneously nematodes (i.e., parasites), sap-feeders (i.e., insect pests) and pathogens (Zavaleta and Gómez 1995). In parallel, compiling results from different studies allows identifying plant species or botanical families with a high potential to be used as service plants for multi-pest regulation. For instance, forage sorghums used as cover crops were shown to be biofumigant plants with nematicidal, insecticidal and fungicidal actions as well as inducing crop defenses and recruiting beneficial microorganisms (Quaranta 2009). A review paper has also identified Brassicaceae (intercropped or not with Fabaceae) cover crops as having a potential to simultaneously regulate weeds, insects and pathogens (Couedel et al. 2019). While these papers illustrate potentialities of service plants for multi-pest regulation in different types of cropping systems, knowledge is still too fragmentary to provide a generic and integrative overview. Indeed, past studies have seldom considered non-parasitic weeds, herbivores and aerial and telluric pathogens/parasites simultaneously. In addition, they can be viewed as case studies as they have focused on particular (1) service plant species or botanical families (e.g., Brassicaceae in Couedel et al. 2019), or (2) modes of insertion of service plants (e.g., cover crops during the fallow period in Couedel et al. (2019) and Médiène et al. (2011) or in intercropping in Gardarin et al. (2022)) or (3) cropping systems (e.g., banana in Damour et al. (2015) or vineyards in Garcia et al. (2018)) or (4) growing conditions (e.g., tropical climate in Ratnadass et al. (2021)). Moreover, few past studies have considered the potential negative impacts (i.e. disservices in Zhang et al. 2007) that service plants may generate on crop production (e.g., competition for resources with crop plants and promotion of other pests). Finally, results from in-field studies are strongly dependent on the context (such as soil, climate, pest pressure or type of cropping system), limiting their genericity.





◄Fig. 2 Mechanisms involved in the regulation of pests by service plants. A Direct mechanisms (i.e., directly targeting the pest) and B indirect mechanisms (i.e., targeting the pest through the mediation of other organisms). The action of service plants (in green), natural enemies and beneficial microbiota (in blue), vectors (in purple) and crop plants (in orange) is shown. For soil borne-pests, the generic term 'organisms with regulating effects' includes natural enemies and beneficial microbiota.

Our aim was to determine to what extent service plants can provide a relevant option to promote multi-pest regulation, while limiting potential disservices. Addressing this question is crucial for agroecological transition. Given the taxonomic and functional diversity of pests (e.g., plants, arthropods, fungi and nematodes) and regulation mechanisms involved (competition, predation and parasitism), and the diversity of the academic disciplines concerned (e.g., pathology, entomology, weed science, biology, ecology and agronomy), developing a conceptual framework appeared as a prerequisite. Trait-based approaches, originally developed in the field of comparative functional ecology, are powerful tools to provide generic knowledge (Lavorel et al. 2007). Traits (i.e., morphological, anatomical, physiological or phenological features measurable at the individual level) can be used as proxies for characterizing a large diversity of plant species regarding their functioning and effects on ecosystems (Violle et al. 2007; Wood et al. 2015). Initially used in natural ecosystem studies, trait-based approaches have been successfully applied to agroecosystems not only to understand interactions between organisms but also to provide guidelines to design pest regulation strategies (e.g., arthropod pests in Gardarin et al. (2018), or weeds in Tardy et al. (2015) and Tardy et al. (2017)). They were for example used to guide the choice of adequate plant species/varieties or the design of adequate species/variety mixtures in order to deliver single or multiple ecosystem services (Barot et al. 2017). A strength of trait-based approaches is their genericity, which makes them applicable to diverse crop types (i.e., arable crops, vegetable crops, fruit tree production, horticulture...), cropping systems and environmental conditions.

Based on such trait-based approach, we provide here an integrative and mechanistic overview of the potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation, while limiting disservices. To this end, the following research questions were addressed:

- (1) Are there service plant traits involved in the regulation of several pest categories (weeds, arthropods, soilborne pests, aerial pathogens)? Or is the regulation of each pest driven by different service plant traits (e.g., flower color is involved in the regulation of arthropods only, and plant height in the regulation of weeds only)?
- (2) In case a given service plant trait is involved in the regulation of several pest categories, are there compat-

ibilities or incompatibilities among pests? For example, in case 'plant height' is involved in the regulation of different pest categories: is the regulation of each pest promoted by a tall service plant (compatibility)? Or are some pests regulated by tall service plants while others by short ones (incompatibly)?

- (3) Which combinations of service plant traits could theoretically promote multi-pest regulation? Here, we raise the question of the ideal service plant characteristics for multi-pest regulation.
- (4) Are these service plant trait combinations, identified as favorable to multi-pest regulation, consistent with a limitation of the disservices by service plants?

A two-step approach was conducted. The first step laid the foundation of the conceptual framework by synthesizing, independently for each pest category, the regulation mechanisms and service plant traits affecting pest regulation. The main mechanisms and service plant traits affecting the potential disservices generated by service plants were also synthesized. The second step used the conceptual framework to address the research questions above. Based on the results of this trait-based analysis, we discuss to which extent cropping practices can be used to improve synergies while managing potential incompatibility.

2 Mechanisms and service plant traits involved in pest regulation and disservice mitigation

2.1 Pest regulation

Four categories of pests were considered hereafter. They were chosen to group together pests that can be regulated by service plants through the same mechanisms/traits. The four categories were (1) weeds (corresponding here to non-parasitic plants), (2) aerial arthropod pests, (3) soil-borne pests (including fungi, oomycetes, bacteria, protozoa, viruses, nematodes, belowground arthropods and parasitic plants) and (4) aerial pathogens (including fungi, bacteria, viruses and oomycetes).

To build our framework, we first synthesized the mechanisms involved in the regulation of each pest category by service plants (Fig. 2). Both direct (i.e., directly targeting the pest) and indirect (i.e., targeting the pest through the mediation of an intermediate organism) mechanisms were considered. For indirect mechanisms, natural enemies of pests (i.e., biological control agents), beneficial microbiota or the crop plant itself were considered as possible intermediate organisms.

We then synthesized knowledge on the main service plant traits affecting these mechanisms, considering traits related



to morphology and growth, chemistry, phenology and reproductive organs. The traits are summarized in Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4 for each pest category. The ideal traits of service plants for pest regulation were thought theoretically, i.e., without considering how to implement service plants in the field (e.g., which service plant species/genotypes to use, mono- or multi-species culture or which relative densities?) to reach this ideal service plant profile. The question of service plant implementation in the field is discussed in Sect. 4.

2.1.1 Weeds

Weed regulation by service plants involves both direct and indirect mechanisms (Fig. 2). Except predation that may occur also when service plants are in field edges, all the other mechanisms require service plants to be inside the field (in intercropping or in rotation with the crop). Weed regulation by competition and predation requires alive service plants, but the other mechanisms may also occur with service plant residues (e.g., mulch).

Direct mechanisms Service plant can directly regulate weeds by competing for resources, releasing toxic compounds, modifying microclimate and/or creating a barrier (Fig. 2A).

To compete for resources Competition for resources (light, nutrients, water) is the most frequently cited and studied mechanism underlying weed regulation by service plants (Colbach et al. 2023). It occurs when service and weed plants share a common resource pool, in space and time, that is insufficient to fulfil the requirements of all the plants (Zimdahl 2004). As light is unidirectional, it is generally the main limiting resource in plant canopies, and plays a key role in interactions between service plants and weeds (Wilson and Tilman 1993). However, competition for soil resources (especially water and nitrogen) may become more and more important nowadays due to (1) climate change (reduced rainfall and increased needs due to warming) and (2) transition towards cropping systems reducing the use of mineral nitrogen fertilizer.

Consequences of competition on weeds mainly include a reduction of plant growth and/or seed production (Petit et al. 2018).

The traits of service plants driving competition involve (Supplementary material 1): (1) the phenology of the service plants (relatively to that of weeds) that determines the growing period over which plants coexist (weed regulation is much stronger when service plants emerge earlier than weeds; Knezevic et al. (2017)), and (2) the dynamics in space and time of above- and belowground growth and morphology of service plants (relatively to that of weeds)



that determine their capacity to access resources (Petit et al. 2018). Generally, service plants outcompete weeds when they exhibit a higher growth rate, with aboveground a more rapid soil covering (in width and height) and a large leaf area, and belowground a more rapid soil colonization (in width and depth), a higher density of fine roots (involved in resource uptake) and a stronger capacity for resource uptake (especially for resources that are crucial for weed growth). The magnitude and outcome of the competition by service plants over weeds are mitigated by the capacity of weed plants to avoid and/or tolerate resource limitation (Gommers et al. 2013).

The effect of service plant competition on weed regulation is strongly dependent on management practices applied to service plants, cropping systems and pedoclimate. This effect was attested in the field, but it was mostly assessed on the short-term, i.e., during the service plant cycle (Petit et al. 2018). Quantification on the longer term (in following crops, and at the crop succession level) remains scarce (e.g., Hodgdon et al. 2016; Rouge et al. 2023). The few studies on service plant used in the fallow period show that their effects on the weed flora are much lower than those of tillage and chemical weeding. The effects of service plants on weeds are much more visible in no-till and especially low-input situations. Crop rotation also plays a key role.

To release toxic compounds Weed regulation via the release of secondary metabolites by other plants is commonly named allelopathy. Metabolites involve a large range of molecules that can be liberated from alive plants by leaching of foliage by rain, volatilization from foliage (volatile organic compounds, i.e., VOC) or root exudation. These molecules can also be liberated from the decomposition of plant residues (Tukey 1969).

Consequences on weeds include reduction of weed seed germination, weed growth and/or seed production (Zhang et al. 2021).

Related service plant traits involve the nature of the released metabolites (including their toxicity) and the intensity of their emission. This intensity depends on the size of plant compartment emitting them (e.g., either aboveground biomass for allelopathy generated by foliage leaching, VOC emissions and plant residues, or root colonization/biomass/ density in case of root exudation) (Supplementary material 1). Even if the metabolite concentration may be lower in plants with a higher biomass (no linear relationship between biomass and secondary metabolite production) and could depend of the plant phenology, it is generally assumed that the higher the biomass of a plant at a given growth stage, the greater the amount of compounds emitted (Koricheva 1999).

The effect of allelopathy by service plants also depends on the sensitivity of targeted weeds to metabolites (depending weed species and stage). Service plant management, in interaction with soil and climate, can modulate the effect of allelopathy on weed regulation. Despite the abundant literature on the effect of crop allelopathy on weed regulation, field-based evidence is still very rare due to difficulties to disentangle allelopathy from competition effects (Mahé et al. 2022). In most infield studies on allelopathy, the role of crop competition is disregarded or not exhaustively studied, preventing to prove whether weed regulation is due to allelopathy and/or competition (Mahé et al. 2022). Concerning the effects of allelopathy mediated by crop residues, the challenge lies in disentangling them from the effects of nitrogen immobilization generated by crop residue decomposition (Doré et al. 2004).

To modify microclimate and create a barrier effect Service plants can regulate weeds by modifying the microclimate (light, water, temperature). Indeed, the presence of service plants (either as alive plants or residues) within the field may affect soil-water availability, restrict soil-temperature fluctuation, reduce light quantity and modify light quality (red:far red ratio) at the soil surface (Cordeau et al. 2015; Kruk et al. 2006). The presence of service plants can strongly affect weed seed germination because (1) all weed species require water for germination (Guillemin et al. 2013), (2) most of them also require a light stimulus (Gardarin and Colbach 2015) and (3) the germination of some of them is sensitive to light quality (Kruk et al. 2006). When they form a mulch of residues, service plants can also regulate weeds by acting as a physical barrier affecting weed emergence (Teasdale and Mohler 2000).

For alive service plants, key traits are related to the dynamics in space and time of leaf area production (determining light interception and plant water demand) and therefore refer to plant morphology, growth and phenology (traits are similar to those involved in competition; Sect. "To compete for resources"; Supplementary material 1). Root growth and water uptake by service plants can also be influent by affecting soil water fluxes and therefore weed germination. For service plant residues, the amount of biomass produced is a key trait affecting both mulch thickness and density (Teasdale and Mohler 2000). However, these effects of service plants on weed regulation by microclimate modification and barrier effect depend on weed traits (e.g., germination date, capacity to emerge from the mulch...). These effects can also be modulated by service plant management in interaction with soil and climate. In-field studies characterizing the microclimate modifications generated by a mulch show that a mulch of residues can significantly reduce the number of emerged weed seedlings and also delay emergence (Teasdale and Mohler 2000). However, the effects of service plants through modifications of the microclimate or barrier effects may be complex to characterize in the field due to the difficulty to disentangle them from the effects of other mechanisms.

Indirect mechanisms: to promote natural enemies Service plants can promote the presence of natural enemies predating/parasitizing weeds (Fig. 2B).

Weed predation occurs mostly post-dispersal and depletes a proportion of the weed seed rain before it returns to the soil seedbank (Davis et al. 2011). Seed predation could deplete preferentially some weed species, depending on predator preferences. Stands of dense vegetation (with a large leaf area) are favorable to seed predation because they provide suitable microclimate and/or shelter to many seed-eating organisms and even alternative resources. Traits of service plants enhancing weed predation thus involve aboveground morphology and growth, as well as phenology (the key traits are similar to those involved in competition; Sect. "To compete for resources"; Supplementary material 1). Also, we hypothesize that using service plants with diverse traits related to flowers and seeds (e.g., both small and large flowers/seeds) can be useful to promote a diversity of predators that may have different requirements, and therefore to promote weed seed predation. Predation is very dependent of service plant management and cropping systems (e.g., tillage is detrimental to most seed-eating organisms, notably carabid beetles and rodents). Field-based evidence that weed seed predation is a generic and widespread process in all agroecosystems is now readily available. In contrast, evidence that this process leads to an effective regulation of weeds remains scarce (but see Bohan et al. 2011; Carbonne et al. 2020).

Service plants can also promote weed parasitism. Indeed, plant canopies modify the microclimate close to the soil surface (Sect. "To modify microclimate and create a barrier effect"), potentially enhancing microbial populations (Doran 1980; Hartwig and Ammon 2002). A few articles showed that some microbial communities associated with plant residues left on soil surface have a parasitic activity on weeds (Conklin et al. 2002; Kumar et al. 2008). However, to our knowledge, no articles have described an increased parasitic activity with living cover crops. Little is known about the specific traits of service plants promoting weed regulation by parasitism. Since the underlying mechanisms involve microclimate modification, the underlying aboveground plant traits can be assumed to be similar to those described for microclimate modification and barrier effect (Sect. "To modify microclimate and create a barrier effect") (Supplementary material 1). We hypothesize that a low root density of service plants in the top soil layers could limit drying the upper soil layers and therefore promote pathogenic microorganisms. Service plant management in interaction with soil and climate can modulate these effects. To date, we are still lacking field-based evidences that weed regulation by service plants due to parasitism promotion is a generic and widespread process (Cook 2001).



Compatibility between regulation mechanisms To what extent canopies of service plants that are effective in promoting weed regulation by competition (the main weed regulation mechanism) can also promote other mechanisms (e.g., production of toxic compounds or predation) is still an open question. However, a rough analysis of the service plant traits involved in the different mechanisms of weed regulation rather suggests complementarities (see boxes in green in Supplementary material 1 showing no incompatibility in service plant features for most several trait categories). Indeed, service plants with a rapid growth above- and belowground are expected to promote weed regulation by competition, modification of microclimate, formation of a physical barrier, predation and parasitism. They are also expected to promote weed regulation by production of toxic compounds, provided that they produce secondary metabolites that affect the weed plants in the field.

2.1.2 Aerial phytophagous arthropod pests

Aerial arthropod pests are responsible for important crop yield losses because of their direct phytophagous action (either at the adult or the larval stage or both) on crop plants, and/or their ability to vector pathogens and other pests (Sect. 2.1.3 and 2.1.4). Service plants can thus be used both for their direct and indirect effects on arthropod pests (Fig. 2). Different modes of insertion of service plants (in intercropping, or in rotation with the crop, or in field edges) can be chosen to regulate arthropod pests, depending on the targeted mechanism. In most cases, alive service plants rather than their residues are involved in arthropod pest regulation.

Direct mechanisms Direct effect of service plants (Fig. 2A) has been nicely reviewed by Parker et al. (2013) and occurs at three steps of the pest life history: plant host location, survival and reproduction.

To disrupt crop plant location by arthropod pests The choice of a suitable host plant by phytophagous arthropods is essential for their survival and reproduction. This choice is based on different physical and chemical signals produced by the host crop plant that can be modified by service plants. Host plant choice involves different behavioral sequences taking place at different scales (ranging from the plant to the landscape). At long distance, service plants can emit VOC or present visual characteristics such as color that are more attractive than the ones of the crop plant and lure the arthropod pests away (Supplementary material 2). Such service plants are often referred to as 'pull' or 'trap' plants (if arthropod pests cannot survive on them). Service plants can also emit VOC that repel the arthropod pest or chemically mask the crop, as 'push' plants. Masking can also be



achieved through physical traits affecting service plant size and aboveground architecture, leading to a visual camouflage of the crop plant. Besides masking, service plants can also be used to block arthropod pest movement and restrict access to the crop plant.

Traits of service plants disrupting crop plant location thus involve aboveground morphology and growth (e.g., leaf biomass), color of vegetative aboveground parts, and emission of constitutive or induced VOC (Supplementary material 2). Depending on whether VOC emitted by vegetative or reproductive organs are involved, timing of plant reproduction can be essential for effect on arthropod pests.

Spatial arrangement of such service plants in and around the crop plants plays a key role in their effectiveness. Service plants trapping or blocking arthropod pests are usually placed on field edges, while service plants that repel arthropods or mask crop plants are often closely intercropped with them within the field.

To reduce pest survival Phytophagy is very common in arthropods and many plants have coevolved with phytophagous arthropods and developed adaptations to alter survival of these herbivores. The production of secondary compounds that are toxic, unpalatable or sticky, or that reduce digestibility are examples of such adaptations (Supplementary material 2). Such compounds can make service plants highly attractive to female arthropods by stimulating oviposition while killing their offspring. These service plants reducing pest survival are called 'dead-end trap' plants and can be intercropped with the crop or in field edges.

To reduce crop plant acceptance and pest reproduction At the short distance (i.e., when the pest is in close vicinity to the host plant), visual or chemical characteristics of service plants can alter crop plant recognition by pest and/or reduce pest oviposition and fecundity and therefore strongly reduce infestation levels (Supplementary material 2). Service plants grown close to the crop can trigger inappropriate landing based on visual signals and cause pest departure from the field (Finch and Kienegger 1997). Fecundity reduction can also result from a disruption of feeding or oviposition behavior on the crop plant due to VOC emitted by service plants (Dardouri et al. 2021). The phenological stage (and in particular the onset of reproduction) of the service plants was shown to strongly influence this effect.

Traits of service plants reducing plant acceptance and pest reproduction involve aboveground morphology and growth (e.g., leaf biomass), color, and emission or production of secondary compounds volatile or not (Supplementary material 2). For all service plants having an action through the emission of VOC and regardless of the mechanism involved, plant chemotype can have a drastic influence on their efficiency. All these three direct mechanisms have been successfully combined to develop a 'push-pull' strategy to control lepidopterous pests of corn crops in Africa (Khan and Pickett 2004). This strategy involves (1) service plants, planted with the crop, repelling the pest from the crop plants (i.e., push) and (2) other service plants, planted at the edge of the crop, attracting the pest (i.e., pull) but inhibiting the development of its larvae.

Indirect mechanisms Service plants might also reach and affect aerial phytophagous arthropod pests indirectly by favoring natural enemies or by priming crop plant defense (Fig. 2B).

To promote natural enemies The role of natural enemies (i.e., predators and parasitoids) for regulating arthropod pests in agroecosystems is widely recognized. Service plants favoring natural enemies are commonly called 'insectary' and/or 'banker' plants and can attract, feed, shelter and enhance reproduction of locally existing natural enemy populations. They are key players of conservation biological control strategies (Gurr et al. 2017) but can also play an important role in the efficiency of augmentative biological control by supporting the population of introduced natural enemies even when pest population is low (Messelink et al. 2014). Service plants could also favor the installation of other biological control agents such as entomopathogenic microorganisms (fungi and nematodes) but to our knowledge, this potential effect has never been tested.

Service plants promoting natural enemies may be placed inside the field plot in intercropping with the crop or in rotation before the crop, or around in field edges (e.g., floral strips or patches, beetle banks, wooden hedge).

The mechanisms underlying the effects of service plants on arthropod pests through natural enemies are two-fold and involve different service plant traits (Supplementary material 2).

On the one hand, service plants provide natural enemies of pests with alternative food (i.e., food resources other than the targeted pest) all over their lifecycle since they may feed on a range of resources (e.g., aphidophagous Syrphidae feed on nectar and pollen at the adult stage). Besides animal prey, service plants provide honeydew, fungi, floral and extra-floral nectar, pollen, fruit, plant sap and/or guttation (Lundgren 2009; Frank 2010; Huang et al. 2011). Using such alternative food sources, natural enemies can survive and reproduce for longer periods even when no pests are present, but they can also be more efficient in terms of regulation when pests are present (Gurr et al. 2017). Besides nutritive resources, service plants can also provide alternative hosts for parasitoids (Frank 2010). Regarding floral food resources, the type of inflorescence, flower morphology and color (including UV reflectance pattern) or VOC emitted by flowers are key traits guiding visits to service plants by natural enemies (Hatt et al. 2018, 2019; Zhu et al. 2020). Also, the position and number of nectaries or stamens within the flower have substantial influence on the number of species of natural enemies that are able to feed on floral resources (Lundgren 2009; Patt and Rohrig 2017; Zhu et al. 2020; He et al. 2021). Extrafloral nectary presence, accessibility, detectability along with the quality of the nectar secreted are also key traits (Patt and Rohrig 2017). Regarding service plants hosting alternative hosts or preys, quantity of VOC emission guiding natural enemies to these resources is an important trait. Sticky plants were also shown as efficient plant providing food (Krimmel and Pearse 2013).

On the other hand, service plants can provide shelter or oviposition sites to natural enemies (Gurr et al. 2017). These include appropriate spawning sites and/or habitats allowing natural enemies to reproduce and/or shelter (predation or against unfavorable climatic conditions). These refuges and reproduction sites can be helpful during the cropping period but also before and after it. It is essential that service plant morphology fits with natural enemy needs for sheltering (e.g., branched plant), moving (e.g., robust stems), favoring oviposition (e.g., big leaf blade or domatia).

Some field studies have demonstrated the efficacy of these mechanisms of action of service plants on pest regulation (Gurr et al. 2016). Combining shelter and food provision allows to sustain a reproducing population of natural enemies and to provide a control of arthropod pests all along the growing season (Huang et al. 2011; Fiedler et al. 2007; Messelink et al. 2014). For instance, the presence of leaf domatia and extrafloral nectaries are positively correlated together and with the abundance of predatory mites in *Viburnum* plants, suggesting that both traits benefit the plant bearing them (Weber et al. 2012). For augmentative biological control, the timing of natural enemy release is important (Crowder 2007) to increase or maintain their populations before the pest arrival, e.g., through extended season of floral resources with the insectary plants.

To prime crop defense Plant-plant interactions can influence the resistance of crop plants to arthropod pests (Heil and Karban 2010; Kessler et al. 2006). These interactions are mediated by signals emitted by one plant (the service plant, so called 'signal' plant) and perceived by the receiver neighboring plant (the crop plant) which gains information about their risk of herbivory and adjusts its defenses accordingly. Such interactions between plants were observed within or between species and are known as priming (Conrath 2009).

Service plant traits involved in priming include VOC (phytohormones, terpenoids or green leaf volatiles) or root exudates triggering resistance in receiver plants through the expression of resistance-related genes (Ninkovic et al. 2021) (Supplementary material 2). Plants showing a high emitter





biomass/area (leaf biomass/area for instance) might be seen as efficient signal plants (see Sect. "To release toxic compounds" on the relationship between plant size and metabolite emission), but this hypothesis has to be confirmed.

The few examples indicate that these plant-plant signals can (1) initiate and/or reinforce the direct crop defenses such as toxic compounds (Ling et al. 2022; Sukegawa et al. 2018); (2) induce indirect defenses on crop plants such as herbivoreinduced plant volatiles that attract natural enemies of the pest (Vucetic et al. 2014; Magara et al. 2015); and (3) alter the chemical profile of the crop plant, then its recognition by aerial arthropod pests at distance or upon contact (Parker et al. 2013). Low doses of VOC usually prime rather than fully induce resistance responses (Heil and Karban 2010): primed tissues do not show phenotypic changes in their resistance level but they respond faster and more strongly once attacked (Frost et al. 2008; Heil and Ton 2008).

The modification of the soil beneficial microbiota community by service plants can also trigger the priming of crop defense (soil legacy effect in Davidson-Lowe et al. 2021) (see also"To prime crop defense").

These few examples are mainly based on laboratory experiments, and field-based evidence (e.g., Sukegawa et al. 2018) is still needed.

Compatibility between regulation mechanisms Although studies remain scarce, traits of service plants may have compatible effects on the different direct and indirect regulation mechanisms (see boxes in green in Supplementary material 2). For example, high, tall and bushy service plants might work as a barrier for aerial arthropod pests and provide appropriate shelter to natural enemies as well. An extended blooming period of a service plant is useful for securing temporal availability of alternative food to natural enemies (Ribeiro and Gontijo 2017) but late flowering service plant are more efficient to disrupt plant location by pests because the signal providing by the vegetative parts might be modified after flowering (de Brito-Machado et al. 2022).

Generally, evolution seems to favor more compatibilities rather than incompatibilities. Deterrent leaf/stem exudates might be efficient against pests but also against natural enemies, particularly when their mode of action is generalist: for instance, a sticky exudate is sticky for all arthropods, including pests and natural enemies. Yet, many examples in the literature show the opposite to be true, with natural enemies taking advantage of the trapped prey by the sticky plants (Krimmel and Pearse 2013). Finally, VOC emission might be seen as antagonist too if repelling pests but also natural enemies. However, several studies have shown that this is not really the case: service plants that repel arthropod pests may also increase predator populations (Parker et al. 2013), or attract predators and parasitoids (Kasl 2004; Sobhy et al. 2022).



2.1.3 Soil-borne pests

In our analysis, soil-borne pests include microorganisms (fungi, oomycetes, bacteria, protozoa and viruses), microfauna such as nematodes and insects (e.g., arthropods during their telluric phase) as well as parasitic plants. Soil-borne pests remain in different forms of conservation in the soil (i.e., spores, cysts, eggs, larvae, seeds) before interacting with their host plant. Most of them are characterized by a low active dispersal phase, although some can also be spread from plant to plant by arthropod vectors. Chemical compounds released in the soil by the roots of the host plant enable soil-borne pests to recognize it specifically and to reach the roots on which they will develop or penetrate. This cross dialogue between roots and pests is essential in the infection process (Bais et al. 2006). Except for potential action on vectors described in Sect. 2.1.2, service plants act mainly on the phases of multiplication of soil-borne pests in the soil and on the phases of infection/infestation of the crop. Mechanisms of action are direct and indirect for both phases (Fig. 2). In most cases, both alive service plants (in intercropping or in rotation) and their residues in the soil are involved in soil-borne pest regulation.

Direct mechanisms To hamper development before crop infection

Service plants can reduce the size of the population of soil-borne pests before they penetrate or infect crop roots by being non-host (innate immunity, no damage, no multiplying) or bad hosts (basal defenses, low damage, low multiplication) for such pests.

Underlying service plant traits involve (Supplementary material 3) (1) the presence of lignin, suberin, silica, callose tissues in root epidermis that can act as a physical barrier (Moore and Johnson 2017); (2) the release of root exudates by non-host service plants that are repellent or even toxic to soil-borne pest. They can inhibit the germination of spores for phytopathogenic fungi or seeds for parasitic plants, hinder the multiplication of bacteria, limit the movement of zoospores for oomycetes, slow the hatching of eggs or kill juveniles in the case of nematodes (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2005, 2008; Yang et al. 2022). Some of these compounds can also stimulate egg or cyst hatching, and spore germination when the crop is not present (Scholte and Vos 2000; Drury et al. 2022); (3) a high root density and growth rate; (4) the release of VOC (such as volatile organic acids), constitutive toxic, stimulating or suicide hatch secondary compounds contained in roots and/or aerial parts from service plant residues during their decomposition in the soil (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2005, 2008, 2019); (5) a large aboveground biomass increasing the amount service plant residues to release these toxic compounds (Sect. "To release toxic compounds" on the relationship between plant size and metabolite emission). If used as mulch this biomass can also play the role of a physical barrier by significantly reducing the splash effect during heavy rains and modify the microclimate, making it less favorable for the development of soil-borne fungi (Mills et al. 2002) and (6) a late flowering with an extended vegetative period, to exude or to release more toxic compounds for some species (Karakas and Bolukbasi 2019).

Field-based evidence that these mechanisms lead to an effective regulation of soil-borne pest is available both for alive and residue usages (see references cited just above).

To trap endoparasites or disrupt their life cycle

Alive service plants in intercropping or in rotation with crop plants can trap (attract and retain) soil-borne pests and disrupt their life cycle. This mechanism concerns in most cases biotrophic endoparasites (such as root-knot or cyst nematodes that penetrate and live inside the root tissues and are dependent on the nutrient supply of the host plant to complete their life cycle). By suppressing the establishment and/or reproduction of these soil-borne pests, service plants help to decrease the infectious potential of the soil, thereby protecting the subsequent susceptible crops. They are characterized as resistant, or masculinizing plants.

Service plant traits involved in this regulation mechanism include the following (Supplementary material 3): (1) a capacity of hypersensitive reaction of the service plant, with a rapid and localized cell death in the infected plant, blocking pest migration and thereby preventing their development and reproduction (Dias et al. 2012); (2) the production of toxic secondary compounds in roots (constitutive or induced in reaction to infestation) with a biocidal effect (Fang et al. 2016); (3) a capacity to generate a masculinizing process that helps to decrease the reproduction of endoparasites which is described in varieties resistant to cyst nematodes (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2005, 2008) but not yet described for service plants. Traits related to rapid growth, root architecture and density are important, with an extensive root system penetrating to deeper soil layers able to catch more soil-borne pests that are not able to actively migrate in the soil (Scholte and Vos 2000).

Field-based evidence that these mechanisms lead to an effective regulation of soil-borne pest are available (see references cited just above). However, the use of trap plants to manage nematodes, for example, has often failed because they could also act as a reservoir for these pests (see Sect. 2.2.3); they must therefore be destroyed before the completion of the life cycle of the endoparasitic nematodes to avoid any reproduction (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2019).

Indirect mechanisms

Concerning indirect action, two main paths can be considered (Fig. 2B). One involves service plants favoring organisms with regulating effects on soil-borne pests (a generic term is used in this section as it is difficult to differentiate natural enemies and beneficial microbiota in soils). The other one involves service plants priming crop defense, either directly or via beneficial microbiota.

To promote organisms with regulating effects

Organisms with a regulating effect on soil-borne pests include endophytic or rhizospheric fungi and bacteria, predatory or parasitic nematodes of insects and of other nematodes, nematophagous fungi and fungi that are antagonistic to other plant-parasitic fungi. Alive service plants and/ or their residues can attract, maintain and multiply these organisms already present in the soil or inoculated. When stimulated, these organisms can compete for resources and niches, release secondary biocidal or biostatic compounds, or predate, parasitize and infect soil-borne pests (Chave et al. 2004). Although specific mechanisms are attributed to certain organisms, it is often the microbiome considered as a whole (especially its functional diversity) that is involved in interactions between service and crop plants. In the same way, amendments of service plant residues that enhance overall microbial activity are often correlated with increased soil suppressiveness towards several pests (Mazzola 2004).

Traits of service plants that promote communities of organisms with regulating effects are related to (Supplementary material 3): (1) a dense and high-growth root system increasing the probability of early contact and establishment of a symbiotic intercropping between the service plant and beneficial organisms (Maherali 2014); (2) the production of attractive or stimulating roots exudates including VOC, and secondary compounds in roots and/or aerial parts of the service plants (Silva et al. 2018); (3) a large aboveground biomass of covering plants modifying the micro-climate to promote natural enemies by residue degradation; (4) a long vegetative period (i.e., a late flowering) to extend the period during which compounds attractive to beneficial organisms could be released(Karakas and Bolukbasi 2019); and (5) the capacity to host microorganisms regulating soil-borne pests.

While organisms with regulating effects are usually efficient in laboratory and greenhouse experiments, field results are less consistent, probably due to the poor persistence of applied organisms in the soil. Introducing service plants intercropped with crop plants was shown in some situations to maintain and multiply these beneficial organisms, whether inoculated or naturally present (Buysens et al. 2016). Moreover, long-standing suppression appears to persist after eliminating the service plants (Rodriguez-Heredia et al. 2020).



This observation supports the hypothesis that plants do not only directly interact with microorganisms, but their action as ecosystem engineers outlives them. Because of the complexity of mechanisms involved, no real field proof has yet been provided to support this hypothesis but projects are underway to better understand how it works (Vukicevich et al. 2016).

To prime crop defense

Alive service plants and/or their residues can induce or stimulate crop defense either via interactions between the service plants and the crop plants (as previously described for aerial arthropod pests in Sect. "To prime crop defense"), or through beneficial microbiota, for example plant growth promoting bacteria (which induces systemic resistance) or arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (causing mycorrhizal induced resistance). These microorganisms, recruited by the service plant during its growth period, are used by the crop plant for its own protection (Pozo and Azcón-Aguilar 2007).

Traits of service plants that have a potential effect on crop defense (Supplementary material 3) are the following: (1) a high root density and growth rate to increase emission of exudates and to host more organisms with protective effects (alive service plants), (2) a large leaf area and biomass to increase aboveground emission of VOC (alive service plants) and secondary compounds (residues of service plants) priming crop defense and stimulating beneficial microbiota (Quaranta 2009) (see Sect."To release toxic compounds" on the relationship between plant size and metabolite emission) and (3) a late flowering to promote extended vegetative phase and therefore to attract more beneficial organisms and to stimulate more crop defense.

Induced systemic resistance and mycorrhizal induced resistance are effective against a wide range of soil-borne pests in controlled conditions and thus offer serious potential for practical applications in crop protection. This mechanism is often suggested (e.g., Ratnadass et al. 2012) but not always validated in the field as the mechanism depends on the type of pest and its infection strategy. The soil legacy effect, described in Sect."To prime crop defense"on aerial arthropod pests, also applies here for mycorrhizal cover plants sown before the crop to strengthen crop resistance to soil-borne pests.

Compatibility between regulation mechanisms

Traits of service plants may have mostly compatible effects on both direct and indirect soil-borne pests regulation mechanisms (see boxes in green in Supplementary material 3 showing no incompatibility in service plant features for several trait categories). Indeed, covering plants with a large biomass and high root density and growth rate are expected to increase the mulch of crop residues to reduce the splash effect, modify the micro-climate disrupting development of



some soil-borne pests and promoting their natural enemies, increase contacts with soil-borne pests, produce more toxic compounds (VOC, root exudates or toxic compounds), even more when the plants are young (before flowering), increase the trap effect, and host higher amounts of organisms with regulating effects (e.g., highly mycotrophic plants). All these traits have already been found in forage sorghums, known (1) to reduce the harmful influence of wilts caused by Ralstonia solanacearum, (2) to reduce the populations of Fusarium, Gaeumannomyces and Rhizoctonia by producing biocidal compounds, and (3) to be poor hosts, trap plants and biofumigant plants releasing toxic compounds when they decompose in the ground to control root-knot nematodes (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2019; Ratnadass et al. 2012; Rodriguez-Heredia et al. 2020). For certain service plant species, however, there are uncertainties concerning the compatibility between regulation mechanisms involving chemical compounds (Aslam et al. 2017; Jabran and Farooq 2013).

2.1.4 Aerial pathogens

Service plants, acting in their living form or as residues, opens up some interesting prospects for crop protection against aerial diseases (Boudreau 2013; Stomph et al. 2020), although field-based evidence is still very limited in the literature. Regulation of aerial pathogens by service plants could involve both direct and indirect mechanisms (Fig. 2). However, these mechanisms have been mostly highlighted in crop species intercropping, or cultivar mixtures for specific pathosystems and seldom in rotation, so they were here extrapolated to service plants. Several mechanisms effective against other types of pests do not affect aerial pathogens, probably because their biology is primarily characterized by a high specificity of interaction with the host crop plant and the spatial scale involved are irrelevant. Service plants do not act as 'traps' for aerial pathogens and should be considered for their direct regulation action on their life cycle or indirectly for their alteration of the interaction between them and the crop. Worth noting, very few plants present in edges and margins adjoining fields are suitable for acting as service plants against aerial pathogens. Specific traits of service plants that modify the development rate of an epidemic can have a significant impact, either beneficial or detrimental, for example by modifying the microclimate.

Direct mechanisms To reduce inoculum availability: dilution and barrier effects

The barrier effect generated by service plants used as agroecological interfaces (e.g., hedges) is sometimes mentioned, but there is no evidence in the literature of the significant impact on epidemics at a large scale. The reduction of inoculum availability is rather attributed to variations in morphological traits within the field, such as variations in the width and height of the cover crops (driven by precocity, and sowing density in a lesser extent) that limit inoculum transfer between host plants by modifying wind or rain dispersal (e.g., Boudreau 2013; Vidal et al. 2018; Levionnois et al. 2023) (Supplementary material 4). Tall and wide service plants with a high biomass are thus expected to improve the barrier effect. However, in practice little is known about the specific traits of service plants promoting aerial pathogens regulation by this way, even if modelling approaches can help (e.g., Levionnois et al. 2023). The crucial point is that the service plant should be a non-host for pathogens of the crop, or, at least, should express a high level of resistance to these pathogens (Supplementary material 4). This is a necessary condition for the service plant to induce both dilution and barrier effects, which are probably the most important mechanisms of service plants on polycyclic diseases (Borg et al. 2018). However, these effects are usually not sufficiently efficient to reduce the disease intensity as certain criteria need to be met for successful epidemic control (Strauss et al. 2015). The introduction of service plants may also limit the availability of inoculum of residue-borne pathogens by improving soil biological activity leading to a faster decomposition of crop residues (Kerdraon et al. 2019).

To modify the microclimate

The introduction of service plants intercropped with a crop can modify the canopy architecture and therefore the microclimate within the field canopy by creating a microclimate environment (temperature and moisture) less suitable to the development of pathogens (Pangga et al. 2013).

The impacts of agroforestry systems on the microclimate, and ultimately on the different epidemiological components of diseases including inoculum dispersal and infection conditions, is well documented in the case of coffee fungal pathogens (reviewed in Le May and Suffert (2024)). Taller service plants (shrubs and trees) help reduce the intensity of crop contamination (auto- and allo-infections) through 'umbrella' and 'shading' effects, modifying the impact of raindrops, relative humidity and free water on leaves, as well as the impact of wind (e.g., Staver et al. 2001; Boudrot et al. 2016; Ratnadass et al. 2012) (Supplementary material 4). However, the modifications of the microclimate by service plants in these systems are strongly dependent on the production situation (Merle et al. 2022). In vineyard, in case of strong grapevine growth, intercropping service crops was shown to prevent excessive vegetative development of grapevines and to increase potential evapotranspiration, thus reducing the development of fungal pathogens (Garcia et al. 2018). However, beyond the case study mentioned above, the modification of the microclimate induced by service plants usually has antagonistic consequences that are difficult to estimate and manage. Consequently, it is practically impossible to know which specific trait of service plants are involved.

Indirect mechanisms To promote natural enemies regulating aerial pathogens

Living forms or residues of service plants can be efficient reservoirs or enhance the habitat of natural enemies, including hyperparasites of fungal pathogens (mycoparasites) (Falk et al. 1995; Sundheim 1982) and mycophagous arthropods (e.g., Bourgeois et al. 2023), which are important components of host-pathogen systems (Parratt and Laine 2016) (Supplementary material 4). This requires, in the case of hyperparasitism, that (1) a pathogen population infected by a mycoparasite pre-exists on the service plant, (2) this mycoparasite is also able to infect the pathogen of the target crop, and (3) the mycoparasite population is able to increase sufficiently rapidly to slow down the development of the pathogen on the target crop before it becomes damaging. These conditions explain why the use of service plants as a natural source of natural enemies in the field is presently a rather theoretical prospect. In French vineyards, the inoculation of Ampelomyces quisqualis, parasite of a wide range of powdery mildews (Kiss et al. 2004), was inconclusively tested on red clover as service plant in intercropping with the crop, in order to control Erysiphe necator (David Lafond, IFV Val-de-Loire, personal communication).

To be effective in field conditions, such a service plant must therefore combine a set of traits that enable it to host one or more species of mycoparasites having a broad host range within a diverse group of pathogens infecting both this service plant and the crop (Supplementary material 4). The use of such a service plant is not necessarily limited by the host specificity of the mycoparasites (Legler et al. 2016) but rather by their difficulty to persist in the long term in agroecosystems and their sensitivity to fungicides. VOC emission by aboveground service plant parts could reduce growth of airborne pathogens via the promotion of natural enemies (Rodriguez-Saona and Frost 2010; Heil and Adame-Alvarez 2010), particularly when associated with high aboveground biomass (Sect."To release toxic compounds" on the relationship between plant size and metabolite emission). While management practices can modify the efficiency of these mechanisms (Delitte et al. 2021), very little is known about the traits of service plants that enable them to express their beneficial effects on the presence of natural enemies including beneficial microorganisms because they are part of complex ecological interactions, specific of each crop species and system (Supplementary material 4).



To prime crop defense

The impact of neighboring plants on crop defense priming is now well established (Pélissier et al. 2021; Wenig et al. 2019) (Supplementary material 4). Service plants can increase the crop immunity by such effects (Sect. 2.1.2 and 2.1.3). Several studies in pre-conditioned soils showed that the modification of soil microbiota by service plants can alter the defense responses of plants towards aerial pathogens (Hu et al. 2018; Wang et al. 2019).

Underlying service plant traits could involve (Supplementary material 4): VOC production or root exudation of secondary metabolites (Kong et al. 2019) that may alter the composition of the soil microbiota with indirect consequences on pathogens (e.g., Hu et al. 2018) through induction of priming of crop defense. For instance, the impact of maize root exudates on the structuration of beneficial microbiota has been shown in the field and shows the interest of this plant species as service plant (Cadot et al. 2021). It can be assumed that these effects increase for service plants with high biomass aboveground and belowground. Moreover, since the crop nutrition is at the origin of the modification of its immunity and defense (Saijo and Loo 2020), service plants can also affect crop plant resistance, with beneficial or detrimental effects, by modifying the exploitation of resources by the crop via competition, niche complementarity and/or facilitation (Litrico and Violle 2015).

All these aspects are cutting-edge research topics still poorly investigated in field conditions and the traits of service plants that enable them to express beneficial effects on aerial pathogens of a target crop are very poorly known (Supplementary material 4).

Compatibility between regulation mechanisms

While compatibility is expected based on concordant morphological traits (see green boxes in Supplementary material 4 showing no incompatibility in service plant features for most several trait categories), there is very little known about the effect of service plants on airborne pathogens, and virtually nothing about the complementarity of chemical and host-specific traits. Potential compatibility exists in the sense that a service plant can be detrimental to the development of different pathogens through different mechanisms: for example, grass strips within vineyard plots could theoretically decrease the relative humidity that is usually favorable to fungal pathogens, increase the decomposition of grape leaves as inoculum sources, and host mycoparasites (Garcia et al. 2018). It is also essential to evaluate the effects of a service plant on the whole local aerial pathogen complex to identify potential incompatibility.

The knowledge synthesis presented in Sect. 2.1 shows that the mechanisms behind the direct effects of service plants strongly depend on the pest category, according to its trophic level and mobility. For instance, mechanisms limiting the development of a biotrophic pathogen may be ineffective against a necrotrophic pathogen (Spoel et al. 2007), and the decrease in susceptibility to a pathogen can induce an increase in susceptibility to another one. Indirect effects are more generic: 'natural enemies' are involved in the regulation of all the studied pest categories, and priming crop plant defense appears in three out of four pest categories. Globally, for a given pest category, our trait-based approach did not identify major incompatibility among regulation mechanisms. However, synthesis identified knowledge gaps for all pest categories, and especially for aerial pathogens.

2.2 Disservice mitigation

Service plants efficient for 'multi-pest' regulation may also cause disservices, i.e., negative impacts on crop productivity (in terms of quantity or quality) or on production costs (Zhang et al. 2007). Three main categories of disservices that may arise with the use of service plants were considered in our analysis. They include (1) direct repression of crop growth, (2) promotion of non-targeted crop pests and (3) persistence of service plants in subsequent crops, with service plants becoming weeds. As for pest regulation (Sect. 2.1), we synthesized knowledge on the main mechanisms and service plant traits involved in disservice mitigation (Supplementary material 5).

2.2.1 Service plants directly affect crop growth

The use of service plants in intercropping or in rotation with the crops may directly affect the growth of the intercropped or subsequent crops via four main mechanisms. (1) When service plants are intercropped with crops during the crop cycle (even partly), they can generate competition for resources (light, water and nutrients) (Gardarin et al. 2022). It is widely acknowledged that competition is the main mechanism underlying the disservices caused by service plants intercropped with crops. (2) When service plants are intercropped or in rotation with the crop, their living tissues (roots, leaves) or their residues can release toxic secondary metabolites negatively affecting the intercropped or subsequent crops (Doré et al. 2004; Jabran et al. 2015). (3) Service plant residues may physically hamper the sowing and establishment of the subsequent crop, especially when quantities of residues are high (Ryan et al. 2021). (4) Service plant residues may affect soil-mineral availability due to the immobilization of minerals by soil microbes (Wells et al. 2013), making soil-nutrients temporary less available; this phenomenon has been described for nitrogen, but may occur for other nutrients too.

All these mechanisms can negatively affect the growth of crop plants intercropped with or following service plants, with consequences on crop yield and quality. However, the individual effects of each mechanism are difficult to quantify in the field as they may occur concomitantly.

The magnitude of the adverse consequences depends on service plant traits and can be at least partly mitigated by judicious choice of the service plant species/genotypes (Supplementary material 5). For example, for service plants intercropped with crops, competition can be partly mitigated by using service plants that are smaller than the crop, with most of their leaf area located below that of the crops, and roots located in other soil layers than those colonized by the crop (Tardy et al. 2017, 2015). Similarly, plant species that are known to emit toxic secondary compounds and with a high carbon to nitrogen ratio in their tissue should be avoided to limit allelopathy and nitrogen immobilization effects, respectively.

2.2.2 Service plants become weeds in subsequent crops

Another kind of disservice caused by service plants used within the field (in intercropping or rotation with the crop) is their persistence beyond the expected growing time period, making service plants becoming weed plants (Keene et al. 2017). This may occur when (1) service plants are not completely destroyed at the end of their growing period, or (2) when they produce seeds replenishing the soil seedbank, or other storage/reproductive organs in the soil for perennial plants (source of future weed populations in subsequent crops). In such situations, service plants may become undesirable plants when the services they provide are much lower than the disservices they cause.

However, such risks of disservice can be mitigated by choosing service plant species/genotypes that are frostsensitive (in geographical regions with cold season), easyto-destruct (tall plants with a high water content in tissue at plant destruction and a superficial root system), palatable to mammal herbivores (although this palatability may be compromised when using service plants targeting pests through the production of defense compounds; see Coley et al. (1985)), annual (to avoid storage organs that could remain in the soil and allow vegetative reproduction) and/or sterile (Supplementary material 5).

2.2.3 Service plants promote non-targeted pests

The unintentional promotion of pests (i.e., arthropod pests, soil-borne pests, aerial pathogens or their vectors) is another disservice that may be caused by service plants intercropped or in rotation with the crops, or in field edge. This disservice was particularly described for unmanaged habitats such as natural or semi-natural areas surrounding agroecosystems

viewed as potential 'reservoirs' of pests (Wisler and Norris 2005; Blitzer et al. 2012; Gillespie and Wratten 2017; Tschumi et al. 2018; Tscharntke et al. 2016), but the underlying mechanisms are applicable to service plants introduced in agroecosystems. Their unintended detrimental consequences can be (1) quantitative since the service plants (cultivated within a field or deployed around) may allow a crop pest to perpetuate over the seasons and thus influence the intensity of subsequent epidemics, and (2) qualitative as service plants can have a significant effect on the evolution of pest populations (changes in fitness/aggressiveness and combination of virulence), which constitutes a long-term risk for the agroecosystem (Burdon and Thrall 2008).

Service plants can promote pathogens (fungi, bacteria, phytoplasma and viruses) through four main types of epidemiological processes (Wisler and Norris 2005). (1) Service plants may act as reservoir alternative hosts. The concept of 'host range', which characterizes the specificity in the interaction between a pathogen and all its hosts (Dinoor 1974), is essential to assess such a risk of disservice. Several plant species botanically close to the main host crop are 'alternative hosts' in the sense that they can be facultatively colonized by fungal pathogens to which a main host crop also present in the agroecosystem is susceptible, such as fungi that infect grass spikes like *Fusarium* spp. (Duffus 1971; Mantle et al. 1977; Matelioniene et al. 2022). (2) Service plants may act as obligate alternate hosts for pathogens that require them in part of their life cycle, as for heteroecious rust fungi such as Puccina graminis f. sp. tritici, the causal agent of wheat stem rust, which can infect common barberry plants (Peterson 2018; Zambino 2010). (3) Service plants may act as reservoirs of crop pathogen vectors such as aphids and flies that disseminate many viruses (Schoeny et al. 2019). They can amplify pathogen transmission, for example through a disruption of the feeding behavior of a virus vector increasing viral transmission (Dardouri 2018).

Service plants can also promote herbivore pests and phytoparasites through three main mechanisms. (1) As for pathogens, service plants can be reservoirs for pests. For instance, trap plants, which are merely attractants with no 'dead-end' properties (i.e., not allowing pest larvae to survive), may act first as 'sinks' for pest populations but become reservoirs of pests for the same field later in the season or for neighboring fields (Djian-Caporalino et al. 2019; Hilje et al. 2001 cited by Ratnadass et al. 2012). Moreover, 'dead-end trap plants' may also end up selecting pest populations that will overcome the 'suicidal' egg-laying behavior (Thompson 1988; Thompson and Pellmyr 1991 cited by Ratnadass et al. 2012). Some 'push plants' may also divert certain pests from the crop while attracting others to it (Latheef and Ortiz 1984 cited by Ratnadass et al. 2012).

(2) Service plants may also increase the fitness and/or the abundance of herbivore pests through the provision of



additional food resources: some arthropod pest species also consume plant tissues or nectar and pollen (Kevan and Baker 1983; Romeis et al. 2005; Wäckers et al. 2007) and floral resources can increase their longevity and oviposition and their energetic state (e.g., Baggen and Gurr 1998; Winkler et al. 2009).

(3) Service plants can increase intraguild predation among natural enemies. Resources provided by service plants such as nectar, pollen, alternative food, shelters and/or oviposition sites benefit natural enemies of the pests but may also benefit higher level predators or hyperparasitoids thus increasing intraguild predation risk and reducing the efficiency of pest control (Snyder 2019; Colazza et al. 2023; Araj et al. 2008) (Sect. 2.1.3).

Such risks of disservice can be mitigated by choosing service plant species/genotypes that are non-host of pests of the target crops (including their vectors) to disrupt the cycle of pests or with a phenology not compatible with the phenology of crop pests (Supplementary material 5). Service plant morphology, flower color or ornamentations, VOC emitted, nectar and pollen should not be attractive or favorable for the aforementioned pests (including their vectors).

3 Analysis of compatibility

3.1 Which compatibility between the regulation of different pests by service plants?

Knowledge in Sect. 2.1. for each pest category was synthesized in Fig. 3, 4 and 5 to analyze compatibility for multi-pest regulation by service plants. We considered that a service plant trait attribute (e.g., tall plant) promoting regulation mechanisms for all the pest categories matched a compatibility. A plant attribute promoting a regulation mechanism for one pest category, while penalizing a regulation mechanism for another pest category, matched an incompatibility.

3.1.1 'Trait-by-trait' analysis

Most of the trait categories were involved in the regulation of several pest categories (i.e., most lines of Fig. 3, 4 and 5 involved at least two columns). This suggested potential interactions in the regulation of the different pest categories by service plants.

Focusing on individual trait categories (i.e., individual lines of Fig. 3), traits related to morphology, growth and color of vegetative parts appeared globally compatible with the regulation of several pest categories. Aboveground, tall, wide, fast-growing and covering service plants, with a large leaf area and biomass, can promote the simultaneous regulation of weeds (mainly by competing for light), soil-borne pests (by promoting toxic effects by service plant residue degradation), arthropod pests (by providing a physical barrier and enhancing emission of volatile organic compounds affecting these pests) and aerial pathogens (by providing a physical barrier). Belowground, service plants with high root development and growth can promote the regulation of weeds (by competing for water and/or nutrients if these resources are limiting), soil-borne pests (by trapping pests or hosting beneficial organisms) and aerial pathogens (by hosting more beneficial microbiota priming crop defense).

Trait categories		Ideal service plant traits for regulating pests (summary of Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4)				
		Weeds	Aerial arthropod pests	Soil-borne pests*	Aerial pathogens*	
vegetative parts	Aboveground morphology, growth and colour	Fast growing, tall, wide and covering plant (i.e., with a large leaf area) with a high biomass	Fast growing, tall and covering plant, with a large leaf area and biomass, an attractive colour and a morphology fitting natural enemy needs	Covering plant, with a large biomass and leaf area	Tall and wide plant, with a high biomass	
colour of ve	Root morphology and growth	Fast growth with high root density, large volume of soil prospected in depth and width	-	Fast growth with high root density Root epidermis made up of lignin, suberin, callose	High biomass	
y, growth,	Soil resource uptake	High uptake rate Use of the same resource as those taken up by weeds	-	-	-	
Morphology	Ornamentations and extrafloral nectaries	-	Presence of trichomes, domatias and continuous presence of nutrient-rich extrafloral nectaries favourable to natural enemies	-	-	

Fig. 3 Main service plant traits related to morphology, growth and color of vegetative parts that promote the regulation of weeds, arthropod pests, soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens. '-' indicates that a given trait category has no effect on a given pest (or this effect is poorly documented). On a given line (i.e., trait category), green cells show no incompatibility in service plant features between columns (i.e., pest categories). This figure is a synthesis of Supplementary

material 1 to Supplementary material 4. 'Host specificity' is not presented because it is considered as an integrative trait resulting from the combination of other traits that are (at least partly) presented in Fig. 3, 4 and 5. *Features in the 'aerial arthropod pests' column apply to 'soil-borne pests' and 'aerial pathogens' columns as arthropods can also be vectors of soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens.



Trait categories		Ideal service plant traits for regulating pests (summary of Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4)				
		Weeds	Aerial arthropod pests	Soil-borne pests*	Aerial pathogens*	
Phenology	Germination- emergence period	Earlier than that of weeds	-	-	Impact of precocity on intensity of inoculum reduction	
	Flowering period	-	Early flowering with an extended flowering period or late flowering (depending on the targeted regulation mechanism)	A long vegetative period (i.e. a late flowering) to extend the period of emission of compounds attractive to beneficial organisms	-	
Reproductive organs	Morphology, colour and resources	Diverse	Flower colour attracting arthropod pests (trap plants) Flower morphology, colour and resources (nectar and pollen) and fruits favourable to natural enemies of pests	-	-	

Fig. 4 Main service plant traits related to phenology and reproductive organs that promote the regulation of weeds, arthropod pests, soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens. '-' indicates that a given trait category has no effect on a given pest (or this effect is poorly documented). On a given line (i.e., trait category), green cells show no incompatibility in service plant features between columns (i.e., pest categories), yellow cells show potential incompatibility, and white cells show uncertainties about compatibility or not. This figure is a synthesis of Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4. 'Host specificity' is not presented because it is considered as an integrative trait resulting from the combination of other traits that are (at least partly) presented in Fig. 3, 4 and 5. *Features in the 'aerial arthropod pests' column apply to 'soil-borne pests' and 'aerial pathogens' columns as arthropods can also be vectors of soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens.

Trait categories		Ideal service plant traits for regulating pests (summary of Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4)					
		Weeds	Aerial arthropod pests	Soil-borne pests*	Aerial pathogens*		
	Emission of volatile organic compounds	Toxic for weeds	Masking the crop plants or attracting (for trap plants) or toxic for aerial arthropod pests, or repelling aerial arthropod pests, or altering the reproduction of aerial arthropod pests Attracting natural enemies of aerial arthropod pests Priming crop defence	Toxic for soil-borne pests Attracting/promoting organisms with regulating effects Priming crop defence	Attracting natural enemies Priming crop defence		
Chemistry	Production of leaf/stem exudates	-	Sticky plants trapping pests or prey for natural enemies Deterrent contact compounds for aerial arthropod pests Nutrient-rich leaf/stem exudates that are accessible to natural enemies of aerial arthropod pests	-	-		
	Production of root exudates	Toxic for weeds	Priming crop defence	Toxic for soil-borne pests Attracting/promoting organisms with regulating effects Priming crop defence	Priming crop defence		
	Plant tissue composition	-	Leaves producing compounds that are toxic or unpalatable or reducing digestibility for aerial arthropod pests	Toxic for soil-borne pests Capacity of hypersensitive reactions blocking the development of soil- borne pests Promoting organisms with regulating effects Priming crop defence	-		
	Degradation products from residues	Toxic for weeds	-	Toxic or suicide hatch for soil-borne pests Attracting/promoting organisms with regulating effects on soil-borne pests Priming crop defence	Improving soil biological activity, faster decomposition of crop residue, and living conditions for mycophagous arthropods on the ground		

Fig. 5 Main service plant traits related to chemistry that promote the regulation of weeds, arthropod pests, soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens. '-' indicates that a given trait category has no effect on a given pest (or this effect is poorly documented). On a given line (i.e., trait category), green cells show no incompatibility in service plant features between columns (i.e., pest categories), and white cells show uncertainties about compatibility or not. This figure is a synthesis of

Supplementary material 1 to Supplementary material 4. 'Host specificity' is not presented because it is considered as an integrative trait resulting from the combination of other traits that are (at least partly) presented in Fig. 3, 4 and 5. *Features in the 'aerial arthropod pests' column apply to 'soil-borne pests' and 'aerial pathogens' columns as arthropods can also be vectors of soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens.



Concerning traits related to phenology and reproductive organs (Fig. 4), a potential incompatibility was identified between a service plant with an extended vegetative period and therefore a late flowering (for regulating soil-borne pests) vs extended flowering period (for regulating aerial arthropod pests via indirect mechanisms). Such incompatibility has been shown for marigolds (Tagetes sp.): the nematicidal activity of this service plant in the soil has been detected in roots of vegetative growing plants, before flowering, but not in roots nor leaf extracts during the blooming period (Karakas and Bolukbasi 2019). Conversely, marigold flowers are necessary to directly affect aerial arthropod pests (via aphid-repellent VOC) (Dardouri et al. 2017). This potential incompatibility may be limited provided that the vegetative and the flowering stages of marigolds match with the periods when nematodes and aphids should be regulated. Otherwise, this incompatibility can be solved by management practices: marigold plants can be differently managed in a given field with, before bloom, some plants buried (on the planting row of the crop only) to promote nematode regulation, while letting the other plants blooming around for aerial arthropod pest regulation. Different varieties (i.e., chemotypes) of marigold plants may need to be combined in such case.

Compatibility related to the emission of chemical compounds by service plants was more difficult to analyze (Fig. 5). Indeed, chemicals are involved in many cases but with a large range of specificity, based on a large diversity of molecules that may be released by plants (Aslam et al. 2017; Jabran and Farooq 2013). This large diversity-large specificity brings to knowledge gaps on their direct and indirect effects on pests in different environments. However, some molecules released by plants are known to be involved in the regulation of several pest categories. For example, DIMBOA (benzoxazinoid family) can be exudated by roots of plants of the Poaceae family. This metabolite was reported to attract and kill a soil-borne pathogen (Yang et al. 2014), affect herbivorous insects (Wouters et al. 2016), regulate weeds (Jabran et al. 2015) or recruit beneficial microbiota (Cotton et al. 2019). The case of glucosinolates, contained in the vacuoles of plants of the Brassicaceae family, has been more extensively studied (Couedel et al. 2019). When plant tissues are damaged (due to plant attacks by phytophagous organisms or to plant mechanical destruction), glucosinolates can be hydrolyzed into isothiocyanates that may be either toxic to some bacteria, fungi, nematodes, insects or other plants, while being attractive for some pest natural enemies. This example points out the potential compatibility for multi-pest regulation by Brassicaceae service plants. However, further investigations are needed to test this hypothesis, particularly in field situations where pests experience mixtures of molecules.

3.1.2 'Multi-trait' analysis

Moving from a 'trait-by-trait' analysis ('line-by-line' in Fig. 3, 4 and 5) to a multi-trait analysis (cross-reading the lines of Fig. 3, 4 and 5), the consistency of the global profile of the theoretical ideal service plant features for multi-pest regulation was analyzed.

The service plant features related to morphology and growth were mostly consistent. Indeed, service plants with a high growth potential and rate aboveground (large leaf area, high aboveground biomass) also generally show a high growth potential and rate belowground (high root density and biomass), and high acquisition rates of soil resources. For example, most species from the Brassicaceae family and some of the Poaceae family can meet those criteria, even if a large within-family variability exists (Haramoto and Gallandt 2007; Tribouillois et al. 2015). Interestingly, species from these families may combine these favorable morphological and growth features, with production of toxic compounds involved in the regulation of different pest categories (Sect. 3.1.1). Despite care should be taken given the lack of knowledge on effects of molecules released by plants on pests and beneficial organisms (Sect. 3.1.1), these examples point to some potential consistency among some morphological, growth and chemical features of the theoretical ideal service plant for multi-pest regulation.

The example of *Tagetes* species points to some consistency between the floral and chemical characteristics of the theoretical ideal service plants for the regulation of multiple pests. The literature suggests that these species would combine (Njekete et al. in preparation) (1) flower features that are favorable to oviposition/colonisation for several aerial arthropod pests (trap plants), (2) leaf compounds that are repellent to aerial arthropod pests, (3) compounds inside roots or in root exudates with adverse effects on nematodes, soil-borne bacteria and weeds and (4) capacity to host for mycorrhizal fungi forming common mycorrhizal networks that support the transfer of allelochemicals to crops.

These examples illustrate the possibility to identify individual species meeting several criteria of the theoretical ideal service plant features from Fig. 3, 4 and 5. However, identifying individual species meeting all the criteria is difficult or nearly impossible in the current state of knowledge. Combining species with complementary features should make the use of service plants for multi-pest regulation possible. For example, Fabaceae species show extrafloral nectaries that promote natural enemies of arthropod pests, but a low growth potential (even if inter-species differences exist) (Tribouillois et al. 2015). They could be intercropped with fast-growing species of the Poaceae family, without extrafloral nectaries. Thus, the theoretical ideal service plant features should be more easily achieved by combining several species at the canopy level.

3.2 Which compatibility between multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation?

To provide a more concrete overview of the potentialities of service plants for multi-pest regulation, and guide the selection criteria in a multi-pest context, compatibility was analyzed between (1) multi-pest regulation and (2) potential disservices mitigation (Fig. 6). We considered that a service plant attribute promoting pest regulation, while promoting a potential disservice, revealed an incompatibility. The analysis was performed distinctly for three modes of insertion of service plants, corresponding to different interactions between service and crop plants, and therefore different potential disservices (Supplementary material 5): in (1) field edges (service and crop plants grow in different locations at the same period), (2) rotation with the crop (service and crop plants grow in the same location but at distinct periods) and (3) intercropping (service and crop plants grow in the same location at the same period).

3.2.1 Service plants in field edges

In field edges, service and crop plants are present simultaneously but spatially disconnected since service plants are around the cropping area. With this mode of insertion, several categories of service plant traits are involved in both multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation (Fig. 6). Potential incompatibilities (see yellow cells in the corresponding column of Fig. 6) were related to aboveground morphology and growth, ornamentation and extrafloral nectaries, chemistry, phenology and reproductive organ features. They all reflected a potential trade-off between attracting natural enemies and beneficial microbiota of targeted pests (to promote pest regulation) vs hampering non-targeted crop pests in particular aerial pathogens and arthropods (to limit disservices). This trade-off is caused by potential overlaps in the requirements of these organisms (e.g., in terms of floral

Type of traits		Service plants features to promote multi-pest regulation (summary of Fig. 3, Fig. 4 and Fig. 5)	Service plants features to mitigate disservices (summary of Supplementary material 5)		
		(summary of Fig. 5, Fig. 4 and Fig. 5)	In field edges	In rotation	In intercropping
ve	Aboveground	Fast growing, tall and covering plant, with a large leaf area	Not suitable as a shelter or refuges for crop pests		
tati	morphology,	and biomass, an attractive colour and a morphology fitting with natural enemy needs	Tall plant at termination		ination
veget	growth and colour				Small, low covering plant, low biomass
Morphology, growth, colour of vegetative parts	Root morphology and growth	Fast growth, high root density and biomass, large volume of soil prospected in depth and width Root epidermis made up of lignin, suberin, callose			Low biomass or roots located in layers not prospected by the crop
vth, co parts				Superficial root system	
MO.	Soil-resource	High uptake rate			Low uptake rate
ology, gı	uptake	Use of the same resources as those taken up by weeds			Use of resources different from those taken up by the crop
Morphe	Ornamentations and extrafloral nectaries	Promoting natural enemies	Not beneficial to crop pests (except for trap plants)		
	Emission of volatile	Hampering pests, attracting pests (for trap plants)	Not attractive for crop pests (except for trap plants)		
	organic	Promoting natural enemies and beneficial microbiota and			Not toxic for the crop
	compounds	priming crop defence			Ĩ
Ŷ	Production of	Hampering pests, attracting pests (for trap plants)	Not attractive for crop pests (except for trap plants)		
Chemistry	leaf/stem/root exudates	Promoting natural enemies and beneficial microbiota and priming crop defence		Not toxic for the o	crop
he	Plant tissue	Hampering pests	Not attractive for crop pests (except for trap plants)		
0	composition and	Promoting natural enemies and beneficial microbiota and		Not toxic for the crop	
	degradation	stimulating crop defence		Low carbon to nitrogen ratio	
	products from	Improving soil biological activity and faster decomposition		Palatable for graz	
~	residues	of crop residue	Net consisting and d	High water content in tissue at plant destruction	
ogy	Emergence, flowering	Germination/emergence earlier than weeds Compatible with the phenology of natural enemies	Not compatible with the phenology of pests (except for trap plants)		
Phenology	nowering	companie with the phenology of natural cheffiles		Annual or sterile	plant
Reprod uctive organs	Morphology, colour and resources	Flower features attracting arthropod pests (trap plants) Flower favourable to natural enemies	Flowers not beneficial/attractive for aerial arthropod pests (except for trap plants)		hropod pests (except for trap

Fig. 6 Confrontation of the main service plant traits promoting multipest regulation and limiting potential disservices for three modes of insertion of service plants. On a given line (i.e trait category), a green cell shows no incompatibility between service plant features promoting multi-pest regulation and disservice limitation. Orange cells show incompatibility, and yellow cells indicate a potential incompatibility that is difficult to assess due to (1) specificities according to service

plant and pest species and/or (2) knowledge gaps. The service plant features for multi-pest regulation are synthesized from Fig. 3. The service plant features to limit disservices are synthesized from Supplementary material 5. 'Host specificity' is not presented in this table, as it is considered as an integrative trait resulting from the combination of other traits that are (at least partly) presented in this table.



resources provided by service plants) or in their sensitivity (e.g., to chemical compounds produced by service plants), while these organisms belong to different trophic levels (e.g., pests vs natural enemies of pests) (Colazza et al. 2023). For instance, Poelman et al. (2012) demonstrated that both parasitoids and hyperparasitoids used similar chemical signals to locate their respective hosts (i.e., the herbivore for the parasitoid and the parasitoid itself for the hyperparasitoid). Overlaps in floral requirements between arthropods acting as pests vs as natural enemies were also reported. For example, Lavandero et al. (2006) showed that, for some plant species, nectar enhanced the fitness for not only natural enemies (parasitoids) but also arthropod pests. However, the nectar of other plant species enhanced the fitness of natural enemies only, suggesting that such antagonisms are not systematic. Similarly, deterrent leaf/stem exudates might be efficient against pests but also against natural enemies, particularly when their mode of action is generalist. However, in many situations natural enemies take advantage of the trapped prey by the sticky plants (Sect. 2.1.2).

3.2.2 Service plants in the field plot in rotation with crops

When service plants are grown in rotation with crops, service and crop plants grow in the same place (even if at different periods). As a consequence, additional service plant traits are involved in both multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation, compared to the use of service plants in field edges (Sect. 3.2.1). Additional potential incompatibility in service plant traits was identified (see yellow and red cells in the corresponding column of Fig. 6). It was related to a potential trade-off between promoting multi-pest regulation vs mitigating (1) direct repression of crop growth (via residues of service plants), (2) persistence of service plants beyond the expected period, in addition to (3) non-targeted crop pest promotion.

Incompatibility was identified for service plant belowground morphology and growth, with high root growth (to promote multi-pest regulation) vs superficial root system (to ease destruction and therefore limit service plant persistence beyond the expected period).

As service and crop plants share the same soil (even if at different periods), traits related to the production of secondary compounds in soil may also generate incompatibility. Especially, secondary products (released by root exudation and/or residue decomposition of service plants) that are toxic for soil-borne pests or weeds (and therefore favorable to pest regulation) may also be:

– Toxic for the growth of the following crop (directly repressing crop growth): This is the case of residues of some Brassicaceae species that are toxic for soil-borne pests and weeds, but can reduce the germination and growth of several crop species (Haramoto and Gallandt 2007). However, this potential incompatibility is difficult to assess as the negative chemical effect on crops is hard to disentangle from a nutrient-mediated effect and would depend on the environmental conditions (Couedel et al. 2019).

 Attractive for other soil-borne pests: Fourie et al. (2016) reported both an allelopathic effect of Brassicaceous plants against several plant parasitic nematodes but also a promotion of other pests. However, the precise underlying determinants remain unclear.

3.2.3 Service plants in the field plot in intercropping with crops

When growing service plants in intercropping with the crop, service and crop plants grow at the same place and at the same time. So, trait incompatibility between multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation was even greater, compared to the use of service plants in field edges or crop rotation (see yellow and orange cells in the corresponding column of Fig. 6). On the one hand, the trade-offs identified for the other modes of insertion of service plants also apply in the case of intercropping, and some of these trade-offs may be exacerbated. For example, the direct repression of crop growth caused by chemical compounds emitted by service plants can be mediated not only by service plant residues but also by the exudates emitted during the growth cycle of service plants (for example, a high phytotoxic activity of root exudates was reported for sorghum service plants in Głąb et al. 2017). On the other hand, an additional potential trade-off was identified between promoting multi-pest regulation vs mitigating direct repression of crop growth due to competition for resources (light, water, nutrients) by service plants.

The main trait incompatibility was between growing (1) tall and wide service plants with a high above- and belowground biomass, a large leaf area and with high resource uptake (to promote multi-pest regulation) vs (2) small service plants with a low above- and below-ground biomass, low leaf area and with low resource uptake (to limit direct repression of crop growth). This trade-off is classical in studies on the use of service plants in intercropping with crop plants (e.g., Gardarin et al. 2022).

4 Discussion

This study based on literature review provides a comprehensive, thought-provoking overview of the potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation. In addition to integrating different pest categories (weeds, arthropods, belowground pests and aerial pathogens), the added-value of this study is the inclusion of potential disservices that service plants may cause in their different modes of insertion (field edges, or within the field in rotation or intercropping with crops). At the crossroads of disciplines (often working independently), such a knowledge synthesis provides new insights on the role of service plants for multi-pest regulation. It should be useful for guiding orientations for future research on agroecological transition.

4.1 An *a priori* good potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation

When focusing on service plant traits related to vegetative morphology and growth, phenology and reproduction, our conceptual framework identified no strong incompatibility in the regulation of the different pests. A key finding was that, globally, using tall, wide and rapidly growing service plants, with a high biomass (above- and below-ground), is inclined to promote the regulation of weeds, arthropods, soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens. This finding is linked to the key role of the spatial occupation of service plants (both above- and belowground) in promoting the different pest regulation mechanisms. The confrontation of this finding with the literature is made difficult by the challenge to experimentally dissociate the effects of traits related to growth and morphology from other traits.

Unfortunately, the analysis could not be taken as far with regards to chemical traits. Indeed, while chemical traits were also identified as playing a role in most pest regulation mechanisms, we were not able to definitely conclude on the compatibility or not between the regulation of the different types of pests by service plants, due to (1) the large diversity of molecules that may be released by service plants, (2) the impact of biotic interactions and abiotic factors on the production and release of these molecules, (3) the absence of a synthetic database compiling all available information on the effects of these molecules on the diversity of pests and beneficial organisms, and (4) knowledge gaps. Our brief analysis of the literature focusing on a few well-studied molecules (DIMBOA and glucosinolates) identified both compatibility and incompatibility situations. To go further, a thorough analysis of the impacts of the molecules released by service plants on both the different pests and their natural enemies but also on how the production and emission of these compounds vary depending on the environment, plant genotype, physiological state or phenology is required in order to provide a comprehensive overview of the compatibility regarding the multi-pest regulation through chemical compounds.

Beyond the particular case of chemical traits, our synthesis on the mechanisms and traits involved in the regulation of each pest category identified many knowledge gaps that are mainly due to the difficulty to disentangle the effects of each trait (see above) and each regulation mechanism (as they often occur concomitantly). Identifying field-based evidence of the effects of the different regulation mechanisms and hierarchizing the role of these different mechanisms are still scientific fronts for most pest categories. Despite these gaps, the present synthesis allowed us to identify that the role of service plants to promote pest regulation differed among pest categories, with aerial pathogens being the pest category with the lower regulation potential by service plants.

4.2 A key challenge for multi-pest regulation by service plants: to mitigate disservices

Another key finding was that the strongest incompatibility was between promoting pest regulation vs mitigating potential disservices potentially caused by service plants. Our approach allowed to identify three key trade-offs underlying this incompatibility:

- The main one for service plants intercropped with crops was between promoting high service plant growth (to promote pest regulation; Sect. 4.1) vs low service plant growth (to limit direct crop growth repression). This antagonism has been frequently reported (Gardarin et al. 2022). However, its magnitude can be variable. For example, it would be lower for tall crops (e.g., banana tree) (Tardy et al. 2015), since the possibility for smaller service plants to compete for light with crops is reduced. Belowground, this antagonism could be mitigated by using service plants with a root distribution that is complementary to that of the crop plant, or by using Fabaceae service plants that can benefit from symbiotic dinitrogen fixation, thereby limiting nitrogen competition (Tardy et al. 2017).
- A potential trade-off was also identified between attracting natural enemies (to promote pest regulation) vs not attracting or hosting non-targeted pests (to limit pest promotion). Such trade-off may even occur between very different organisms (e.g., plants hosting natural enemies of insects being reservoirs for pathogens). The mitigation of such trade-off is complex and requires greater convergence between disciplines, for example entomology and plant pathology, but also between the scales at which the mechanisms potentially antagonist are addressed (from molecular/biochemical scale to landscape, as well as plant cover and plant-to-plant interactions scale).
- The last one was between releasing secondary compounds that are toxic for pests (to promote pest regulation) vs that are non-toxic for the crop (to limit direct crop growth repression).

Some elements from the literature confirmed the possibilities of such trade-offs in field conditions (Sect. 3.2). Here again (as in Sect. 4.1), a thorough analysis of the impacts of the molecules released by service plants on the different pests, their natural enemies and the crop plants is required to go further.

Interestingly, our study identified that the magnitude of these trade-offs, and therefore the level of incompatibility



between promoting multi-pest regulation vs mitigating disservices, varied with the mode of insertion of service plants. Incompatibility increased with proximity in space and time between service and crop plants, from the use of service plants in field edges, to rotation and finally to intercropping with the crop

Altogether, these elements highlight the importance of reinforcing research on service plants focusing on disservice mitigation, in addition to multi-pest regulation promotion (Sect. 4.3).

4.3 How to manage antagonisms between pest regulation and disservice mitigation?

Our theoretical and systematic approach identified many potential antagonisms between multi-pest regulation and disservice limitations. They may be difficult to manage simultaneously. However, all the pests do not induce the same level of risk on a given crop in a given field. The risk of favoring some pests can be taken for pests unlikely to be present/harmful in a given situation. Management practices can be used to drive the balance between pest regulation and disservice mitigation. On this basis, a three-step strategy can be proposed to manage antagonisms. In the first step, we recommend to prioritize the pests to target, according to the most damaging pest in the production situation (according to the crop, soil, climate, expected pest pressure). Then, we recommend to prioritize the regulation mechanisms to promote, according to their efficiency and the risk of potential antagonisms with disservice mitigation. Finally, to manage the potential antagonisms in this situation, we recommend to judiciously coordinate in a systemic approach the choice of service plants, their mode of insertion and management (in articulation with crop choice, arrangement and management):

- Service plant species/variety should be chosen according to the traits described above by targeting the traits that promote the pest regulation mechanisms identified in step 1. The possibility of using service plants as mono- or as multi-species/variety should be considered (Sect. 4.4).
- The mode of insertion of service plants in both space and time should be optimized to promote pest regulation while limiting disservices. For that purpose, we recommend to reduce as much as possible direct interactions between service and crop plants. When possible, prefer using service plants in field edges > rotation > intercropping. Intermediate options can also be implemented with for example cover crops used in relay intercropping (intermediate option between rotation and association as described in Gardarin et al. 2022) or as permanent cover crops. When intercropping with the main crop is necessary (to promote the targeted pest regulation mechanisms

or for other agronomical reasons), service plants can be sown by alternating rows/strips of service and crop plants, rather than in total mixture (to limit disservices). If a full mixture is required, adjusting the relative densities of service and crop plants can be used to drive the balance between pest regulation vs disservice mitigation.

Finally, the management of service plants during their growth cycle can be adjusted to drive this balance. This point is documented in Gardarin et al. (2022) for the case of service plants intercropped with crop plants. For example, service plant mowing is an option to limit competition with crops (if service plants are intercropped with crops in alternated strips, or if they are sown before the crop). Also, the service plant destruction period should be precisely adjusted to promote pest regulation while limiting disservices. As an illustration, service plant flowering should be promoted to attract natural enemies dependent on floral resources, but destruction before seed production is required to reduce the risk of service plant persistence in the following crops. In the same vein, the service plant destruction method and traits should be judiciously coordinated, with for example the mechanical destruction of easy-to-destruct plant species, or the use of winter-kill for frost-sensitive plant species. A last example is the management of service plant residues that should also be judiciously coordinated with service plant chemical properties, with residue exported (to avoid toxicity for following crops) vs kept in the field and even shred and buried to promote the regulation of soil-borne pests and weeds that are sensitive to chemical compounds.

These few examples illustrate the diversity of management options to drive the balance between multi-pest regulation promotion and disservice mitigation. They highlight the necessity to think and manage service plants at the cropping system level, as if they were crop plants. Finally, given the large diversity of management options and the diversity in the responses of service plant species/varieties, these examples point out how increasing and synthesizing knowledge on the effect of management practices is crucial.

4.4 Limits, added value and prospects

We acknowledge that the present review was not exhaustive. For instance, it did not consider all the pests that may be regulated by service plants (e.g., mollusks or rodents), nor all the disservices that service plants may cause in agroecosystems. Moreover, this study only focused on key mechanisms and service plant traits, for which knowledge was sufficient to apply our conceptual framework. In addition, it did not consider direct interactions among pests or among beneficial organisms which are known to affect pest dynamics (Couedel et al. 2019). Another limitation lies on the fact that the trait-based approach used in the present study focuses on the traits of the service plants, but not on those of the pests to be regulated. As such, our analysis does not allow us to understand aspects of co-evolution between service plants and pests, although these mechanisms are likely to play an important role, particularly in attraction and repulsion mechanisms. These aspects of co-evolution could pose a threat if insect pests are able to adapt to the repellent molecules emitted by service plants, which would then lose their repellent power. We can also imagine opportunities if natural enemies initially repelled by these molecules manage to adapt. The extent to which these co-evolutionary phenomena represent opportunities or threats could be the subject of specific studies. Also, this study did not directly address some key issues: is it possible and how to reach ideal service plant trait combinations? Which species/varieties should be used? Do we need to mix several species/varieties? All these limitations should be addressed in future research actions (see below).

However, this work is a real step forward. First, it provides a general overview that overrides individual disciplines. It illustrates how a trait-based approach can be used to synthesize knowledge from different disciplines and to provide a tool for cross-disciplinary dialogue. In the next future, the approach developed here could be applied to additional pests and disservices. It could also include other (non-pest) services that may be delivered by service plants, such as fertility support, carbon sequestration, in order to analyze the potential of service plants for multi-service provision (Damour et al. 2015). It will be crucial to analyze whether service plants that are good for other services primarily targeted by farmers (e.g., fertility or soil structuration) are also good at regulating pests, and vice versa (Storkey et al. 2015).

Second, this work identifies mechanisms and traits with knowledge gaps, on which research should focus on. Even within a given pest category, we identified many knowledge gaps (Sect. 2.1), with generally greater gaps when multitrophic interactions are involved (e.g., indirect regulation mechanisms involving beneficial microbiota and/or crop plants). When mechanisms and traits were analyzed across pest categories or in articulation with disservice mitigation, our analysis was limited by the lack of knowledge synthesis on specific topics. As stated above (Sect. 4.1 and 4.2), a comprehensive overview of the effects of the different molecules released by service plants on the different actors (pests, beneficial organisms, crop plants) should be conducted in priority. In addition to mechanisms and traits, our work also puts forward the necessity to investigate in more detail the role of management practices on the balance between multipest regulation and disservice mitigation (Sect. 4.3). Indeed, the main difficult-to-solve trade-off between high vs low service plant growth can be at least partly solved by judiciously coordinating in a systemic approach service plant choice, mode of insertion and management as well as crop plant choice, arrangement and management. However, different contexts can produce conflicting effects. While knowledge is available, knowledge remains too fragmentary and fragmented so that we lack scientific and technical references on how to concretely coordinate these different elements according to the local production situation (soil, climate, pest pressure, field size and shape, infrastructures...). Articulating field experiments and expert knowledge, and above all, synthesizing knowledge should be among the priority research actions.

Third, this work provides food for thought regarding the choice of service plant species/varieties to be implemented according to their traits and the targeted pest regulation mechanisms. However, the question of how to achieve the ideal combinations of traits identified in this study remains open. Is it possible to identify a single species/variety that matches this ideotype? Alternatively, if different species need to be combined (Malezieux et al. 2009), should species with the same (ideal) trait values be combined? Or should contrasting species be combined in order to cover a range of trait values (e.g., combining plant species with different biomass production levels and dynamics in order to achieve a high biomass production at community level)? The approach used in this study focuses on the role of 'dominant traits' (as defined by Díaz et al. 2007) of service plants, and could refer to the concept of 'community weighted means' (corresponding, for each trait, to the mean of trait values in the community, weighted by the relative abundance of the species carrying each value). We identified the necessity of functional diversity (e.g., diversity of traits related to flowers and seeds to promote a diversity of weed seed predators; Sect. 2.1.1) for only a small number of traits and targeted pests. To broaden this approach, using the framework proposed by Díaz et al. (2007) could help to analyze the role of community weighted means, functional diversity and idiosyncratic species in achieving the ideal combinations of traits.

Moreover, the lack of knowledge on the large diversity of potential service plants species/varieties and their response to environmental conditions (that vary with pedoclimate, management practices or presence of a neighboring plants of other species in case of mixture) makes it difficult to choose the species/varieties to use. Rough information can be used: e.g., choosing species from different botanical families to limit risks by exploiting host specificity, or using Brassicaceae and Poaceae species given their high growth potential as discussed in Sect. 3.1.2, or using Fabaceae species to limit competition for nitrogen (Corre-Hellou et al. 2011). Considering plant species more broadly based on their functional groups may be a relevant option (e.g., aromatic plants or dinitrogen-fixing plants). However, this information neglects



the wide inter-species diversity of trait values (even in a botanical family) both under potential conditions and in response to biotic and abiotic factors. It also neglects the role of idiosyncratic species (Díaz et al. 2007). Our work therefore highlights the necessity to investigate more precisely and to synthesize knowledge on intra- and inter-specific variability of key traits and trait response to environment, in order to infer on their effects on pest regulation and disservice mitigation. This necessity was already reported for the particular case of service plants intercropped with cash crops (Gardarin et al. 2022), but it is also valid for other modes of insertion of service plant. Conducting screening experiments (Isbell et al. 2017), including the use of high-throughput phenotyping platforms, could be highly beneficial given the large number and diversity of potential service plants (Jeudy et al. 2016; Li et al. 2022).

Weeds are among the pests that can be targeted by the use of service plants. However, as mentioned in the Introduction section, weeds can also provide services related to the regulation of other pests (e.g., by promoting natural enemies) (Laffon et al. 2024). Thus, the spontaneous flora can play a dual role, on the one hand, being harmful to crop production and therefore a target of regulation and, on the other hand, being beneficial to crop production and therefore considered as spontaneous service plants. In reality, this duality is not so clear-cut and there is a gradient between these two situations, as it is the case for non-spontaneous (i.e., sown/planted) service plants. Considering the 'service-disservice balance' is an option to go beyond the usual view that 'weeds' (i.e., spontaneous plants) only cause harmfulness and disservices, and service plants (i.e., sown/planted plants) only provide benefits and services. Thus, the concept of service plants should include spontaneous plants, which are likely to encompass a much greater variability (Roy et al. 2024).

To go beyond an approach exclusively based on service plant traits, mechanistic (i.e., process-based) models should play a key role to explicitly consider the role of management practices, in interaction with soil, (changing) climate, pest pressure and pest traits (Storkey et al. 2015). To our knowledge, such models exist per pest category (e.g., Colbach et al. 2021; Alexandridis et al. 2021; Nilusmas et al. 2020), but usually not across the pest categories studied in the present article. Developing such integrative models or connecting existing models is among the research actions to develop, in order to investigate (through simulation) the effects of service plants on multi-pest regulation and disservice mitigation in diverse contexts. We also advocate for the development of an international database to gather and share knowledge on service plant traits and performance (success and failure) in regulating different pests, while mitigating disservices, in different cropping systems and environmental conditions (BP-DB, Biocontrol Plant - Database, in preparation). All these research actions should help to provide guidelines to help farmers design service-plant based



pest management strategies, according to their objective and local production situations. They should also guide breeders on the key service plant traits to focus on in order to breed more suitable varieties.

Finally, the role of service plants for multi-pest regulation in agroecosystems needs to be analyzed with regard to other agroecological pest management options (Deguine et al. 2023). Beyond all these biological/ecological/agronomic considerations, the role of service plants also needs to be analyzed from a socio-economic perspective.

5 Conclusion

This study used an original trait-based approach to provide an overview of the potential of service plants for regulating multiple and diverse pests (weeds, herbivores, above- and below-ground pathogens/parasites), while limiting disservices in different modes of insertion of service plants (intercropping or in rotation with the crop plants, or in field edges).

We found that most service plant traits were involved in the regulation of several pest categories. In general, the same plant features were favorable for the regulation of different pest categories (e.g., using tall, wide and fast-growing service plants, with a high biomass tends to promote the regulation of weeds, arthropods, soil-borne pests and aerial pathogens). Thus, although caution should be exercised due to knowledge gaps, the present study identified an a priori good potential of service plants for multi-pest regulation. It also identified the ideal combination of service plant traits for multi-pest regulation. However, this study highlights some incompatibility between the ideal service plant traits for multi-pest regulation and the service plant traits that limit disservices. We identified that the challenge lied at least as much in mitigating the disservices that service plants may cause (such as directly affecting crop growth, becoming weeds in subsequent crops, promoting non-targeted pests) as in promoting multi-pest regulation. The level of incompatibility between promoting multi-pest regulation vs mitigating disservices varied with the mode of insertion of service plants, according to the intensity of interaction between service and crop plants. Beyond these findings, we highlight how a trait-based approach can be used to synthesize knowledge from different disciplines and to provide a tool for cross-disciplinary dialogue. We also identified priority research actions that are needed to increase genericity and adaptation to local conditions and provide foundations for the design of serviceplant based pest-regulation strategies and cropping systems. Articulating different approaches and disciplines is crucial to encompass the different scales (from molecule to agroecosystem), study objects (from pests, and service and crop plants, to farmers and stakeholders in the agricultural sector) and sources of knowledge (experiment, expert knowledge,

model-based simulation). If service plants are an option among others, a diversified toolbox is needed to manage pests while minimizing the use of pesticides as much as possible. Among all available agroecological practices, service plants offer an opportunity to (re)design innovative agroecosystems by diversifying them at different scales.

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-025-01031-4.

Acknowledgements The authors are grateful to Jean-Philippe Guillemin (writing of the section on weed regulation by parasitism), Sandrine Petit (writing of the section on weed regulation by predation), Bruno Jaloux (discussion on aerial arthropod pests), Sylvaine Simon and Gaëlle Damour (reading and manuscript improvement).

Authors'contributions Conceptualization, MC, SC, AMC, CDC, AVL, DM, FS. Writing—original draft preparation, EB, MC, SC, AMC, CDC, AVL, DM, FS. Writing—review and editing EB, MC, SC, AMC, CDC, AVL, DM, FS. Supervision, AMC, DM. Funding MC, SC, AMC, CDC, AVL, DM.

Funding This study was supported by INRAE, the CREA and ReC-REA2 projects both funded by the SuMCrop INRAE Metaprogramme (Sustainable management of crop health), and the PPR projects CPA Cap Zero Phyto (ANR-20-PCPA-0003) and MOBIDIV (ANR-20-PCPA-0006) both funded by the 'Growing and Protecting crops Differently' French Priority Research Program (PPR-CPA), part of the national investment plan operated by the French National Research Agency (ANR). AVL was funded by the project Hab'Alim (CASDAR grant number: 19AIP5901).

Data availability All data generated or analyzed during this study are included in this published article.

Code availability Not applicable.

Declarations

Ethics approval Not applicable.

Consent to participate Not applicable.

Consent for publication Not applicable.

Competing interests The authors declare no competing interests.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Alexandridis N, Marion G, Chaplin-Kramer R, Dainese M, Ekroos J, Grab H, Jonsson M, Karp DS, Meyer C, O'Rourke ME, Pontarp M, Poveda K, Seppelt R, Smith HG, Martin EA, Clough Y (2021) Models of natural pest control: towards predictions across agricultural landscapes. Biol Control 163:104761. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.biocontrol.2021.104761
- Araj S-E, Wratten S, Lister A, Buckley H (2008) Floral diversity, parasitoids and hyperparasitoids – a laboratory approach. Basic Appl Ecol 9(5):588–597. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2007.08.001
- Aslam F, Khaliq A, Matloob A, Tanveer A, Hussain S, Zahir ZA (2017) Allelopathy in agro-ecosystems: a critical review of wheat allelopathy-concepts and implications. Chemoecology 27(1):1–24. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00049-016-0225-x
- Baggen LR, Gurr GM (1998) The influence of food on Copidosoma koehleri (Hymenoptera: Encyrtidae), and the use of flowering plants as a habitat management tool to enhance biological control of potato moth, Phthorimaea operculella (Lepidoptera: Gelechiidae). Biol Control 11(1):9–17. https://doi.org/10.1006/ bcon.1997.0566
- Bais HP, Weir TL, Perry LG, Gilroy S, Vivanco JM (2006) The role of root exudates in rhizosphere interactions with plants and other organisms. Annu Rev Plant Biol 57(1):233–266. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.arplant.57.032905.105159
- Balzan MV, Bocci G, Moonen A-C (2016) Utilisation of plant functional diversity in wildflower strips for the delivery of multiple agroecosystem services. Entomol Exp Appl 158(3):304–319. https://doi.org/10.1111/eea.12403
- Barot S, Allard V, Cantarel A, Enjalbert J, Gauffreteau A, Goldringer I, Lata J-C, Le Roux X, Niboyet A, Porcher E (2017) Designing mixtures of varieties for multifunctional agriculture with the help of ecology. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 37(2):13. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13593-017-0418-x
- Ben-Issa R, Gomez L, Gautier H (2017) Companion Plants for aphid pest management. Insects 8(4):19. https://doi.org/10.3390/insec ts8040112
- Blitzer EJ, Dormann CF, Holzschuh A, Klein A-M, Rand TA, Tscharntke T (2012) Spillover of functionally important organisms between managed and natural habitats. Agr Ecosyst Environ 146(1):34–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2011.09.005
- Bohan DA, Boursault A, Brooks DR, Petit S (2011) National-scale regulation of the weed seedbank by carabid predators. J Appl Ecol 48(4):888–898. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2011. 02008.x
- Bommarco R (2024) Ecological redesign of crop ecosystems for reliable crop protection. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 44(6):51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-024-00987-z
- Borg J, Kiær LP, Lecarpentier C, Goldringer I, Gauffreteau A, Saint-Jean S, Barot S, Enjalbert J (2018) Unfolding the potential of wheat cultivar mixtures: a meta-analysis perspective and identification of knowledge gaps. Field Crop Res 221:298–313. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.09.006
- Boudreau MA (2013) Diseases in intercropping systems. Annu Rev Phytopathol 51(1):499–519. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev-phyto-082712-102246
- Boudrot A, Pico J, Merle I, Granados E, Vílchez S, Tixier P, Filho EdMV, Casanoves F, Tapia A, Allinne C, Rice RA, Avelino J (2016) Shade effects on the dispersal of airborne Hemileia vastatrix uredospores. Phytopathology 106(6):572–580. https://doi. org/10.1094/phyto-02-15-0058-r



- Bourgeois TP, Suffert F, Dury G, Biau G, Lacoste S, Prado S, Dupont J, Salmon S (2023) Dietary preferences of Heteromurus nitidus (Collembola) among wheat fungal communities: Implications for bioregulation of two widespread pathogens. Appl Soil Ecol 188:104897. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2023.104897
- Burdon JJ, Thrall PH (2008) Pathogen evolution across the agroecological interface: implications for disease management. Evol Appl 1(1):57–65. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-4571.2007. 00005.x
- Buysens C, César V, Ferrais F, Dupré de Boulois H, Declerck S (2016) Inoculation of Medicago sativa cover crop with Rhizophagus irregularis and Trichoderma harzianum increases the yield of subsequently-grown potato under low nutrient conditions. Appl Soil Ecol 105:137–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2016. 04.011
- Cabrera-Pérez C, Royo-Esnal A, Català B, Baraibar B, Recasens J (2024) Cover crops terminated with roller-crimper to manage Cynodon dactylon and other weeds in vineyards. Pest Manag Sci 80(4):2162–2169. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.7953
- Cadot S, Gfeller V, Hu L, Singh N, Sánchez-Vallet A, Glauser G, Croll D, Erb M, van der Heijden MGA, Schlaeppi K (2021) Soil composition and plant genotype determine benzoxazinoid-mediated plant–soil feedbacks in cereals. Plant Cell Environ 44(12):3732–3744. https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.14184
- Carbonne B, Petit S, Neidel V, Foffova H, Daouti E, Frei B, Skuhrovec J, Řezáč M, Saska P, Wallinger C, Traugott M, Bohan DA (2020) The resilience of weed seedbank regulation by carabid beetles, at continental scales, to alternative prey. Sci Rep 10(1):19315. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-76305-w
- Chave M, Tchamitchian M, Ozier-Lafontaine H (2004) Agroecological engineering to biocontrol soil pests for crop health. Sustainable Agriculture Reviews 14 Springer International Publishing:269-297. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-06016-3_8
- Colazza S, Peri E, Cusumano A (2023) Chemical ecology of floral resources in conservation biological control. Annu Rev Entomol 68(1):13–29. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev-ento-120220-124357
- Colbach N, Colas F, Cordeau S, Maillot T, Queyrel W, Villerd J, Moreau D (2021) The FLORSYS crop-weed canopy model, a tool to investigate and promote agroecological weed management. Field Crop Res 261:108006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr. 2020.108006
- Colbach N, Adeux G, Cordeau S, Moreau D (2023) Weed-induced yield-loss through resource competition cannot be sidelined. Trends Plant Sci 28:1329–1330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplan ts.2023.08.004
- Coley PD, Bryant JP, Chapin FS III (1985) Resource availability and plant antiherbivore defense. Science 230(4728):895–899. https:// doi.org/10.1126/science.230.4728.895
- Conklin AE, Susan Erich M, Liebman M, Lambert D, Gallandt ER, Halteman WA (2002) Effects of red clover (Trifolium pratense) green manure and compost soil amendments on wild mustard (Brassica kaber) growth and incidence of disease. Plant Soil 238(2):245–256. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014448612066
- Conrath U (2009) Chapter 9 Priming of induced plant defense responses. In: Advances in Botanical Research, vol 51. Academic Press, pp 361-395. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2296(09)51009-9
- Cook RJ (2001) Management of wheat and barley root diseases in modern farming systems. Australas Plant Path 30(2):119–126. https://doi.org/10.1071/AP01010
- Cordeau S, Guillemin JP, Reibel C, Chauvel B (2015) Weed species differ in their ability to emerge in no-till systems that include cover crops. Ann Appl Biol 166(3):444–455. https://doi.org/10. 1111/aab.12195
- Corre-Hellou G, Dibet A, Hauggaard-Nielsen H, Crozat Y, Gooding M, Ambus P, Dahlmann C, von Fragstein P, Pristeri A, Monti



M, Jensen ES (2011) The competitive ability of pea-barley intercrops against weeds and the interactions with crop productivity and soil N availability. Field Crop Res 122(3):264–272. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2011.04.004

- Cotton TEA, Pétriacq P, Cameron DD, Meselmani MA, Schwarzenbacher R, Rolfe SA, Ton J (2019) Metabolic regulation of the maize rhizobiome by benzoxazinoids. Isme J 13(7):1647–1658. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41396-019-0375-2
- Couedel A, Kirkegaard J, Alletto L, Justes E (2019) Crucifer-legume cover crop mixtures for biocontrol: toward a new multi-service paradigm. In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy, Vol 157, vol 157. Advances in Agronomy. Academic Press Ltd-Elsevier Science Ltd, London, pp 55-139. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs. agron.2019.05.003
- Crowder DW (2007) Impact of release rates on the effectiveness of augmentative biological control agents. J Insect Sci 7 (1). https://doi.org/10.1673/031.007.1501
- Damour G, Garnier E, Navas ML, Dorel M, Risède J-M (2015) Chapter three - Using functional traits to assess the services provided by cover plants: a review of potentialities in banana cropping systems. In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy, vol 134. Academic Press, pp 81-133. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2015.06.004
- Dardouri T, Gautier H, Costagliola G, Gomez L (2017) How French marigold (Tagetes patula L.) volatiles can affect the performance of green peach aphid. IOBC-WPRS Bull 123:71–78
- Dardouri T, Gomez L, Ameline A, Costagliola G, Schoeny A, Gautier H (2021) Non-host volatiles disturb the feeding behavior and reduce the fecundity of the green peach aphid. Pest Manag Sci 77(4):1705–1713. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.6190
- Dardouri T (2018) Implication des composés organiques volatils dans la capacité des plantes de service à perturber le comportement et les performances de Myzus êrsicae (sulzer) le puceron vert du verger. Thèse de Doctorat, Université d'Avignon
- Davidson-Lowe E, Ray S, Murrell E, Kaye J, Ali JG (2021) Cover crop soil legacies alter phytochemistry and resistance to fall armyworm (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) in maize. Environ Entomol 50(4):958–967. https://doi.org/10.1093/ee/nvab047
- Davis AS, Daedlow D, Schutte BJ, Westerman PR (2011) Temporal scaling of episodic point estimates of seed predation to longterm predation rates. Methods Ecol Evol 2(6):682–890. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.2041-210X.2011.00119.x
- de Brito-Machado D, Ramos YJ, Defaveri ACAE, de Queiroz GA, Guimarães EF, de Lima Moreira D (2022) Volatile chemical variation of essential oils and their correlation with insects, phenology, ontogeny and microclimate: Piper mollicomum Kunth, a case of study. Plants 11(24):3535. https://doi.org/10. 3390/plants11243535
- Deguine J-P, Aubertot J-N, Bellon S, Côte F, Lauri P-E, Lescourret F, Ratnadass A, Scopel E, Andrieu N, Bàrberi P, Becker N, Bouyer J, Brévault T, Cerdan C, Cortesero A-M, Dangles O, Delatte H, Dinh PTY, Dreyer H, Duru M, Flor RJ, Gardarin A, Husson O, Jacquot M, Javelle A, Justes E, Lam MTX, Launay M, Le VV, Longis S, Martin J, Munier-Jolain N, Nguyen NTT, Nguyen TTN, Penvern S, Petit S, Poisot A-S, Robin M-H, Rolland B, Rusch A, Sabourin E, Sanguin H, Sarthou J-P, Sester M, Simon S, Sourisseau J-M, Steinberg C, Tchamitchian M, Thoumazeau A, Tibi A, Tivet F, Tixier P, Trinh XT, Vialatte A, Wyckhuys K, Lamichhane JR (2023) Chapter One Agroecological crop protection for sustainable agriculture. In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy, vol 178. Academic Press, pp 1-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2022.11.002
- Delitte M, Caulier S, Bragard C, Desoignies N (2021) Plant microbiota beyond farming practices: a review. Front Sustain Food Syst 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fsufs.2021.624203
- Deutsch CA, Tewksbury JJ, Tigchelaar M, Battisti DS, Merrill SC, Huey RB, Naylor RL (2018) Increase in crop losses to insect

pests in a warming climate. Science 361(6405):916–919. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aat3466

- Dias MC, Conceição IL, Abrantes I, Cunha MJ (2012) Solanum sisymbriifolium - a new approach for the management of plant-parasitic nematodes. Eur J Plant Pathol 133(1):171–179. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10658-012-9945-0
- Díaz S, Lavorel S, de Bello F, Quétier F, Grigulis K, Robson TM (2007) Incorporating plant functional diversity effects in ecosystem service assessments. P Natl Acad Sci Usa 104(52):20684–20689. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0704716104
- Dinoor A (1974) Role of wild and cultivated plants in the epidemiology of plant diseases in Israel. Annu Rev Phytopathol 12(1):413–436. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.py.12.090174. 002213
- Djian-Caporalino C, Mateille T, Bailly-Bechet M, Marteu N, Fazari A, Bautheac P, Raptopoulo A, Van Duong L, Tavoillot J, Martiny B (2019) Evaluating sorghums as green manure against root-knot nematodes. Crop Prot 122:142–150. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cropro.2019.05.002
- Djian-Caporalino C, Bourdy G, Cayrol J-C (2008) Plantes nématicides et plantes résistantes aux nématodes. Biopesticides d'origine végétale: potentialités phytosanitaires C Regnault-Roger et al, Editions Tec & doc, Lavoisier, Paris:125-185
- Djian-Caporalino C, Bourdy G, Cayrol JC (2005) Nematicidal and nematode-resistant plants. In: Regnault-Roger C, Philogène B, Vincent C (eds) Biopesticides of plant origin. Tec & Doc, New York, pp 173–224
- Doran JW (1980) Microbial changes associated with residue management with reduced tillage. Soil Sci Soc Am J 44(3):518–524. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1980.03615995004400030016x
- Doré T, Sène M, Pellissier F, Gallet C (2004) Approche Agronomique De L'allélopathie. Cah Agric 13:249–256
- Drury SC, Sedaghatkish A, Gossen BD, McDonald MR (2022) Grasses and field crops reduce the concentration of resting spores of Plasmodiophora brassicae in soil under controlled conditions. Plant Pathol 71(8):1793–1800. https://doi.org/10. 1111/ppa.13601
- Duffus JE (1971) Role of weeds in the incidence of virus diseases. Annu Rev Phytopathol 9(1):319–340. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev.py.09.090171.001535
- Ehler LE (2006) Integrated pest management (IPM): definition, historical development and implementation, and the other IPM. Pest Manag Sci 62(9):787–789. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.1247
- Esposito M, Westbrook AS, Maggio A, Cirillo V, DiTommaso A (2023) Neutral weed communities: the intersection between crop productivity, biodiversity, and weed ecosystem services. Weed Sci 71(4):301–311. https://doi.org/10.1017/wsc.2023.27
- Falk S, Gadoury D, Cortesi P, Pearson R, Seem R (1995) Parasitism of Uncinula necator cleistothecia by the mycoparasite Ampelomyces quisqualis. Phytopathology 85 (7):794-800. https://doi.org/ 10.1094/Phyto-85-794,1943-76840031-949X
- Fang Y, Zhang L, Jiao Y, Liao J, Luo L, Ji S, Li J, Dai K, Zhu S, Yang M (2016) Tobacco rotated with rapeseed for soil-borne Phytophthora pathogen biocontrol: mediated by rapeseed root exudates. Front Microbiol 7:894. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb. 2016.00894
- Fiedler A, Tuell J, Isaacs R, Landis D (2007) Attracting beneficial insects with native flowering plants. Michigan State University, Extension Service, East Lansing
- Finch S, Kienegger M (1997) A behavioural study to help clarify how undersowing with clover affects host-plant selection by pest insects of brassica crops. Entomol Exp Appl 84(2):165–172. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1570-7458.1997.00211.x

- Fourie H, Ahuja P, Lammers J, Daneel M (2016) Brassicacea-based management strategies as an alternative to combat nematode pests: a synopsis. Crop Prot 80:21–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cropro.2015.10.026
- Frank SD (2010) Biological control of arthropod pests using banker plant systems: past progress and future directions. Biol Control 52(1):8–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2009.09.011
- Frost CJ, Mescher MC, Carlson JE, De Moraes CM (2008) Plant defense priming against herbivores: getting ready for a different battle. Plant Physiol 146(3):818–824. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp. 107.113027
- Garcia L, Celette F, Gary C, Ripoche A, Valdes-Gomez H, Metay A (2018) Management of service crops for the provision of ecosystem services in vineyards: a review. Agr Ecosyst Environ 251:158–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2017.09.030
- Gardarin A, Colbach N (2015) How much of seed dormancy in weeds can be related to seed traits? Weed Res 55(1):14–25. https://doi. org/10.1111/wre.12121
- Gardarin A, Plantegenest M, Bischoff A, Valantin-Morison M (2018) Understanding plant–arthropod interactions in multitrophic communities to improve conservation biological control: useful traits and metrics. J Pest Sci 91(3):943–955. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10340-018-0958-0
- Gardarin A, Celette F, Naudin C, Piva G, Valantin-Morison M, Vrignon-Brenas S, Verret V, Médiène S (2022) Intercropping with service crops provides multiple services in temperate arable systems: a review. Agron Sustain Dev 42(3):39. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13593-022-00771-x
- Gillespie MAK, Wratten SD (2017) The role of ecosystem disservices in pest management. In: Environmental Pest Management. pp 175-194. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119255574.ch8
- Głąb L, Sowiński J, Bough R, Dayan FE (2017) Chapter two Allelopathic potential of Sorghum (Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench) in weed control: a comprehensive review. In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy, vol 145. Academic Press, pp 43-95. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2017.05.001
- Gommers CMM, Visser EJW, Onge KRS, Voesenek LACJ, Pierik R (2013) Shade tolerance: when growing tall is not an option. Trends Plant Sci 18(2):65–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants. 2012.09.008
- Guillemin J-P, Gardarin A, Granger S, Reibel C, Colbach N (2013) Assessing potential germination period of weeds with base temperatures and base water potentials. Weed Res 53:76–87. https:// doi.org/10.1111/wre.12000
- Gurr GM, Lu Z, Zheng X, Xu H, Zhu P, Chen G, Yao X, Cheng J, Zhu Z, Catindig JL, Villareal S, Van Chien H, Cuong LQ, Channoo C, Chengwattana N, Lan LP, Hai LH, Chaiwong J, Nicol HI, Perovic DJ, Wratten SD, Heong KL (2016) Multi-country evidence that crop diversification promotes ecological intensification of agriculture. Nature Plants 2(3):16014. https://doi.org/10.1038/nplants.2016.14
- Gurr GM, Wratten SD, Landis DA, You M (2017) Habitat Management to suppress pest populations: progress and prospects. Annu Rev Entomol 62(1):91–109. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev-ento-031616-035050
- Haramoto ER, Gallandt ER (2007) Brassica cover cropping for weed management: a review. Renew Agr Food Syst 19(4):187–198. https://doi.org/10.1079/RAFS200490
- Hartwig NL, Ammon HU (2002) Cover crops and living mulches. Weed Sci 50(6):688–699. https://doi.org/10.1614/0043-1745(2002)050[0688:AIACCA]2.0.CO;2
- Hatt S, Uyttenbroeck R, Lopes T, Chen JL, Piqueray J, Monty A, Francis F (2018) Effect of flower traits and hosts on the abundance of parasitoids in perennial multiple species wildflower

strips sown within oilseed rape (Brassica napus) crops. Arthropod-Plant Inte 12(6):787–797. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11829-017-9567-8

- Hatt S, Uytenbroeck R, Lopes T, Mouchon P, Osawa N, Piqueray J, Monty A, Francis F (2019) Identification of flower functional traits affecting abundance of generalist predators in perennial multiple species wildflower strips. Arthropod-Plant Inte 13(1):127–137. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11829-018-9652-7
- Hawkins NJ, Bass C, Dixon A, Neve P (2019) The evolutionary origins of pesticide resistance. Biol Rev 94(1):135–155. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/brv.12440
- He X, Kiær LP, Jensen PM, Sigsgaard L (2021) The effect of floral resources on predator longevity and fecundity: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Biol Control 153:104476. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2020.104476
- Heil M, Adame-Álvarez RM (2010) Short signalling distances make plant communication a soliloquy. Biol Lett 6(6):843–845. https:// doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2010.0440
- Heil M, Karban R (2010) Explaining evolution of plant communication by airborne signals. Trends Ecol Evol 25(3):137–144. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.tree.2009.09.010
- Heil M, Ton J (2008) Long-distance signalling in plant defence. Trends Plant Sci 13(6):264–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2008.03.005
- Hilje L, Costa HS, Stansly PA (2001) Cultural practices for managing Bemisia tabaci and associated viral diseases. Crop Prot 20(9):801–812. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0261-2194(01)00112-0
- Hodgdon EA, Warren ND, Smith RG, Sideman RG (2016) In-season and carry-over effects of cover crops on productivity and weed suppression. Agron J 108(4):1624–1635. https://doi.org/10.2134/ agronj2015.0419
- Hu L, Robert CAM, Cadot S, Zhang X, Ye M, Li B, Manzo D, Chervet N, Steinger T, van der Heijden MGA, Schlaeppi K, Erb M (2018)
 Root exudate metabolites drive plant-soil feedbacks on growth and defense by shaping the rhizosphere microbiota. Nat Commun 9(1):2738. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-05122-7
- Huang N, Enkegaard A, Osborne LS, Ramakers PMJ, Messelink GJ, Pijnakker J, Murphy G (2011) The banker plant method in biological control. Crit Rev Plant Sci 30(3):259–278. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/07352689.2011.572055
- Isbell F, Adler PR, Eisenhauer N, Fornara D, Kimmel K, Kremen C, Letourneau DK, Liebman M, Polley HW, Quijas S, Scherer-Lorenzen M (2017) Benefits of increasing plant diversity in sustainable agroecosystems. J Ecol 105(4):871–879. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1365-2745.12789
- Jabran K, Mahajan G, Sardana V, Chauhan BS (2015) Allelopathy for weed control in agricultural systems. Crop Prot 72:57–65. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2015.03.004
- Jabran K, Farooq M (2013) Implications of potential allelopathic crops in agricultural systems. In., Springer edn. Heidelberg, Berlin, pp 349-385. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-30595-5_15
- Jacquet F, Jeuffroy M-H, Jouan J, Le Cadre E, Litrico I, Malausa T, Reboud X, Huyghe C (2022) Pesticide-free agriculture as a new paradigm for research. Agron Sustain Dev 42(1):8. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13593-021-00742-8
- Jeudy C, Adrian M, Baussard C, Bernard C, Bernaud E, Bourion V, Busset H, Cabrera-Bosquet L, Cointault F, Han SM, Lamboeuf M, Moreau D, Pivato B, Prudent M, Trouvelot S, Truong HN, Vernoud V, Voisin AS, Wipf D, Salon C (2016) RhizoTubes as a new tool for high throughput imaging of plant root development and architecture: test, comparison with pot grown plants and validation. Plant Methods 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13007-016-0131-9

- Karakas M, Bolukbasi E (2019) A review: Using marigolds (Tagetes spp.) as an alternative to chemical nematicides for nematode management. Int J Adv Eng Manag Sci 5:556–560
- Kasl B (2004) Stimulo-deterrent diversion approaches to decrease Eldana saccharina Walker (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) infestation in sugarcane. University of the Witwatersrand
- Kaspar TC, Singer JW (2011) The use of cover crops to manage soil. in: soil management: building a stable base for agriculture. pp 321-337. https://doi.org/10.2136/2011.soilmanagement.c21
- Keene CL, Curran WS, Wallace JM, Ryan MR, Mirsky SB, VanGessel MJ, Barbercheck ME (2017) Cover Crop termination timing is critical in organic rotational no-till systems. Agron J 109(1):272– 282. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2016.05.0266
- Kerdraon L, Laval V, Suffert F (2019) Microbiomes and pathogen survival in crop residues, an ecotone between plant and soil. Phytobiomes J 3(4):246–255. https://doi.org/10.1094/pbiom es-02-19-0010-rvw
- Kessler A, Halitschke R, Diezel C, Baldwin IT (2006) Priming of plant defense responses in nature by airborne signaling between Artemisia tridentata and Nicotiana attenuata. Oecologia 148(2):280– 292. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-006-0365-8
- Kevan P, Baker H (1983) Insects as flower visitors and pollinators. Annu Rev Entomol 28(1):407–453. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev.en.28.010183.002203
- Khan ZR, Pickett JA (2004) The 'push-pull' strategy for stemborer management: a case study in exploiting biodiversity and chemical ecology. In: Wratten SD, Altieri MA, Gurr GM (eds) Ecological engineering for pest management: advances in habitat manipulation for arthropods CABI International. Oxon (CABI), Wallingford, pp 155–164
- Kiss L, Russell JC, Szentiványi O, Xu X, Jeffries P (2004) Biology and biocontrol potential of Ampelomyces mycoparasites, natural antagonists of powdery mildew fungi. Biocontrol Sci Techn 14(7):635–651. https://doi.org/10.1080/09583150410001683600
- Knezevic SZ, Evans SP, Blankenship EE, Van Acker RC, Lindquist JL (2017) Critical period for weed control: the concept and data analysis. Weed Sci 50(6):773–786. https://doi.org/10.1614/0043-1745(2002)050[0773:CPFWCT]2.0.CO;2
- Kong C-H, Xuan TD, Khanh TD, Tran H-D, Trung NT (2019) Allelochemicals and signaling chemicals in plants. Molecules 24(15):2737
- Koricheva J (1999) Interpreting phenotypic variation in plant allelochemistry: problems with the use of concentrations. Oecologia 119(4):467–473. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004420050809
- Krimmel BA, Pearse IS (2013) Sticky plant traps insects to enhance indirect defence. Ecol Lett 16(2):219–224. https://doi.org/10. 1111/ele.12032
- Kruk B, Insausti P, Razul A, Benech-Arnold R (2006) Light and thermal environments as modified by a wheat crop: effects on weed seed germination. J Appl Ecol 43(2):227–236. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1365-2664.2006.01140.x
- Kumar V, Brainard DC, Bellinder RR (2008) Suppression of Powell amaranth (Amaranthus powellii), shepherd's-purse (Capsella bursa-pastoris), and corn chamomile (Anthemis arvensis) by buckwheat residues: role of nitrogen and fungal pathogens. Weed Sci 56(2):271–280. https://doi.org/10.1614/ WS-07-106.1
- Laffon L, Bischoff A, Blaya R, Lescourret F, Franck P (2024) Spontaneous flowering vegetation favours hoverflies and parasitoid wasps in apple orchards but has low cascading effects on biological pest control. Agr Ecosyst Environ 359:108766. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.agee.2023.108766

- Latheef MA, Ortiz JH (1984) Influence of companion plant herbs on Phyllotrecta cruciferae (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) on collard plants. J Econ Entomol 77:80–82
- Lavandero B, Wratten SD, Didham RK, Gurr G (2006) Increasing floral diversity for selective enhancement of biological control agents: a double-edged sward? Basic Appl Ecol 7(3):236–243. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2005.09.004
- Lavorel S, Díaz S, Cornelissen JHC, Garnier E, Harrison SP, McIntyre S, Pausas JG, Pérez-Harguindeguy N, Roumet C, Urcelay C (2007) Plant functional types: are we getting any closer to the holy grail? In: Canadell JG, Pataki DE, Pitelka LF (eds) Terrestrial ecosystems in a changing world. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, pp 149-164. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-32730-1_13
- Legler SE, Pintye A, Caffi T, Gulyás S, Bohár G, Rossi V, Kiss L (2016) Sporulation rate in culture and mycoparasitic activity, but not mycohost specificity, are the key factors for selecting Ampelomyces strains for biocontrol of grapevine powdery mildew (Erysiphe necator). Eur J Plant Pathol 144(4):723–736. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10658-015-0834-1
- Le May C, Suffert F (2024) Les plantes de services pour la régulation des agents pathogènes aériens. In: Djian-Caporalino C, Lavoir A-V (eds) Les plantes de services : vers de nouveaux agroécosystèmes. Quae Edition, France
- Levionnois S, Pradal C, Fournier C, Sanner J, Robert C (2023) Modelling the impact of proportion, sowing date, and architectural traits of a companion crop on foliar fungal pathogens of wheat in crop mixtures. Phytopathology®. https://doi.org/10.1094/ phyto-06-22-0197-r
- Li X, Xu X, Chen M, Xu M, Wang W, Liu C, Yu L, Liu W, Yang W (2022) The field phenotyping platform's next darling: dicotyledons. Front Plant Sci 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2022. 935748
- Liebman M, Gallandt E (1997) Many little hammers: ecological management of crop-weed interactions. In: Jackson LE (ed) Ecology in Agriculture. Academic, San Diego, CA, pp 291–343
- Ling S, Rizvi SAH, Xiong T, Liu J, Gu Y, Wang S, Zeng X (2022) Volatile signals from guava plants prime defense signaling and increase jasmonate-dependent herbivore resistance in neighboring citrus plants. Front Plant Sci 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls. 2022.833562
- Litrico I, Violle C (2015) Diversity in plant breeding: a new conceptual framework. Trends Plant Sci 20(10):604–613. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.tplants.2015.07.007
- Lundgren JG (2009) Relationships of natural enemies and non-prey foods, vol 7. Springer Science & Business Media
- Ma C-S, Zhang W, Peng Y, Zhao F, Chang X-Q, Xing K, Zhu L, Ma G, Yang H-P, Rudolf VHW (2021) Climate warming promotes pesticide resistance through expanding overwintering range of a global pest. Nat Commun 12(1):5351. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41467-021-25505-7
- MacLaren C, Mead A, van Balen D, Claessens L, Etana A, de Haan J, Haagsma W, Jäck O, Keller T, Labuschagne J, Myrbeck Å, Necpalova M, Nziguheba G, Six J, Strauss J, Swanepoel PA, Thierfelder C, Topp C, Tshuma F, Verstegen H, Walker R, Watson C, Wesselink M, Storkey J (2022) Long-term evidence for ecological intensification as a pathway to sustainable agriculture. Nat Sustain. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-022-00911-x
- Magara HJO, Midega CAO, Otieno SA, Ogol CKPO, Bruce TJA, Pickett JA, Khan ZR (2015) Signal grass (Brachiaria brizantha) oviposited by Stemborer (Chilo partellus) emits herbivore-induced plant volatiles that induce neighbouring local maize (Zea mays)

varieties to recruit cereal stemborer larval parasitoid Cotessia sesamiae. IJSBAR 19(1):341–357

- Mahé I, Chauvel B, Colbach N, Cordeau S, Gfeller A, Reiss A, Moreau D (2022) Deciphering field-based evidence for weed regulation by crop allelopathy. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 42:50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-021-00749-1
- Maherali H (2014) Is there an association between root architecture and mycorrhizal growth response? New Phytol 204(1):192–200. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.12927
- Malézieux E, Crozat Y, Dupraz C, Laurans M, Makowski D, Ozier-Lafontaine H, Rapidel B, de Tourdonnet S, Valantin-Morison M (2009) Mixing plant species in cropping systems: concepts, tools and models. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 29(1):43–62. https:// doi.org/10.1051/agro:2007057
- Mangan F, DeGregorio R, Schonbeck M, Herbert S, Guillard K, Hazzard R, Sideman E, Litchfield G (1995) Cover cropping systems for brassicas in the northeastern United States. J Sustain Agr 5(3):15–36. https://doi.org/10.1300/J064v05n03_04
- Mantle PG, Shaw S, Doling DA (1977) Role of weed grasses in the etiology of ergot disease in wheat. Ann Appl Biol 86(3):339–351. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1744-7348.1977.tb01848.x
- Marshall E, Brown V, Boatman N, Lutman P, Squire G, Ward L (2003) The role of weeds in supporting biological diversity within crop fields. Weed Res 43(2):77–89. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-3180.2003.00326.x
- Matelionienė N, Supronienė S, Shamshitov A, Zavtrikovienė E, Janavičienė S, Kadžienė G (2022) Weeds in cereal crop rotations may host fusarium species that cause fusarium head blight and grain weight losses in wheat. Agronomy 12(11):2741. https://doi. org/10.3390/agronomy12112741
- Mazzola M (2004) Assessment and management of soil microbial community structure for disease suppression. Annu Rev Phytopathol 42(1):35–59. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.phyto.42.040803. 140408
- Médiène S, Valantin-Morison M, Sarthou J-P, de Tourdonnet S, Gosme M, Bertrand M, Roger-Estrade J, Aubertot J-N, Rusch A, Motisi N, Pelosi C, Doré T (2011) Agroecosystem management and biotic interactions: a review. Agron Sustain Dev 31(3):491–514. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-011-0009-1
- Merle I, Villarreyna-Acuña R, Ribeyre F, Roupsard O, Cilas C, Avelino J (2022) Microclimate estimation under different coffee-based agroforestry systems using full-sun weather data and shade tree characteristics. Eur J Agron 132:126396. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.eja.2021.126396
- Messelink GJ, Bennison J, Alomar O, Ingegno BL, Tavella L, Shipp L, Palevsky E, Wäckers FL (2014) Approaches to conserving natural enemy populations in greenhouse crops: current methods and future prospects. Biocontrol 59(4):377–393. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10526-014-9579-6
- Mills DJ, Coffman CB, Teasdale JR, Everts KL, Anderson JD (2002) Factors associated with foliar disease of staked fresh market tomatoes grown under differing bed strategies. Plant Dis 86(4):356–361. https://doi.org/10.1094/PDIS.2002.86.4.356
- Moore BD, Johnson SN (2017) Get tough, get toxic, or get a bodyguard: identifying candidate traits conferring belowground resistance to herbivores in grasses. Front Plant Sci 7. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fpls.2016.01925
- Nilusmas S, Mercat M, Perrot T, Djian-Caporalino C, Castagnone-Sereno P, Touzeau S, Calcagno V, Mailleret L (2020) Multi-seasonal modelling of plant-nematode interactions reveals efficient plant resistance deployment strategies. Evol Appl 13(9):2206–2221. https://doi.org/10.1111/eva.12989



- Ninkovic V, Markovic D, Rensing M (2021) Plant volatiles as cues and signals in plant communication. Plant Cell Environ 44(4):1030– 1043. https://doi.org/10.1111/pce.13910
- Oerke EC (2006) Crop losses to pests. J Agr Sci 144:31–43. https://doi. org/10.1017/s0021859605005708
- Pangga IB, Hanan J, Chakraborty S (2013) Climate change impacts on plant canopy architecture: implications for pest and pathogen management. Eur J Plant Pathol 135(3):595–610. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10658-012-0118-y
- Parker JE, Snyder WE, Hamilton GC, Rodriguez-Saona C (2013) Companion planting and insect pest control. In: Sonia S, Marcelo L (eds) Weed and Pest Control. IntechOpen, Rijeka, p Ch. 1. https://doi.org/10.5772/55044
- Parolin P, Bresch C, Desneux N, Brun R, Bout A, Boll R, Poncet C (2012) Secondary plants used in biological control: a review. Int J Pest Manage 58(2):91–100. https://doi.org/10.1080/09670 874.2012.659229
- Parolin P, Bresch C, Poncet C, Desneux N (2014) Introducing the term 'Biocontrol Plants' for integrated pest management. vol 71. Sci-ELO Brasil
- Parratt SR, Laine A-L (2016) The role of hyperparasitism in microbial pathogen ecology and evolution. Isme J 10(8):1815–1822. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2015.247
- Patt JM, Rohrig E (2017) Laboratory evaluations of the foraging success of *Tamarixia radiata* (Hymenoptera: Eulophidae) on flowers and extrafloral nectaries: potential use of nectar plants for conservation biological control of asian Citrus Psyllid (Hemiptera: Liviidae). Fla Entomol 100 (1):149-156, 148. https://doi.org/10. 1653/024.100.0121
- Pélissier R, Buendia L, Brousse A, Temple C, Ballini E, Fort F, Violle C, Morel J-B (2021) Plant neighbour-modulated susceptibility to pathogens in intraspecific mixtures. J Exp Bot 72(18):6570– 6580. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erab277
- Peterson PD (2018) The barberry eradication program in minnesota for stem rust control: a case study. Annu Rev Phytopathol 56(1):203–223. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev-phyto-080417-050133
- Petit S, Cordeau S, Chauvel B, Bohan D, Guillemin J-P, Steinberg C (2018) Biodiversity-based options for arable weed management A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 38(5):48. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13593-018-0525-3
- Poelman EH, Bruinsma M, Zhu F, Weldegergis BT, Boursault AE, Jongema Y, van Loon JJA, Vet LEM, Harvey JA, Dicke M (2012) Hyperparasitoids use herbivore-induced plant volatiles to locate their parasitoid host. Plos Biol 10(11):e1001435. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1001435
- Pozo MJ, Azcón-Aguilar C (2007) Unraveling mycorrhiza-induced resistance. Curr Opin Plant Biol 10(4):393–398. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pbi.2007.05.004
- Pullaro TC, Marino PC, Jackson DM, Harrison HF, Keinath AP (2006) Effects of killed cover crop mulch on weeds, weed seeds, and herbivores. Agr Ecosyst Environ 115(1):97–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2005.12.021
- Quaranta B (2009) Effet des plantes de service sur les bio-agresseurs des cultures. Etude bibliographique sur les plantes utilisées dans les systèmes de culture sur couverture végétale (SCV) à Madagascar. https://open-library.cirad.fr/files/2/56__etude_bioagresse urs_quaranta.pdf. Accessed 8 Mar 2024
- Ratnadass A, Fernandes P, Avelino J, Habib R (2012) Plant species diversity for sustainable management of crop pests and diseases in agroecosystems: a review. Agron Sustain Dev 32(1):273–303. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-011-0022-4
- Ratnadass A, Avelino J, Fernandes P, Letourmy P, Babin R, Deberdt P, Deguine J-P, Grechi I, Naudin K, Rhino B, DeClerck F, Kadi Kadi HA, Mahob R, Rabary B, Rafarasoa LS, Lescourret F, Van Den Berg J (2021) Synergies and tradeoffs in natural regulation of crop

pests and diseases under plant species diversification. Crop Prot 146:105658. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cropro.2021.105658

- Reimer M, Ringselle B, Bergkvist G, Westaway S, Wittwer R, Baresel JP, van der Heijden MGA, Mangerud K, Finckh MR, Brandsæter LO (2019) Interactive effects of subsidiary crops and weed pressure in the transition period to non-inversion tillage, a case study of six sites across northern and central Europe. Agronomy 9(9):495. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy9090495
- Rhino B, Verchère A, Thibaut C, Ratnadass A (2016) Field evaluation of sweet corn varieties for their potential as a trap crop for Helicoverpa zea under tropical conditions. Int J Pest Manage 62(1):3–10. https://doi.org/10.1080/09670874.2015.1071900
- Ribeiro AL, Gontijo LM (2017) Alyssum flowers promote biological control of collard pests. Biocontrol 62(2):185–196. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10526-016-9783-7
- Rodriguez-Heredia M, Djian-Caporalino C, Ponchet M, Lapeyre L, Canaguier R, Fazari A, Marteau N, Offroy-Chave M (2020) Protective effects of mycorrhizal association in tomato and pepper against Meloidogyne incognita infection, and mycorrhizal networks for early mycorrhization of low mycotrophic plants. Phytopathol Mediterr 59(2):377–384. https://doi.org/10.14601/ Phyto-11637
- Rodriguez-Saona CR, Frost CJ (2010) New evidence for a multi-functional role of herbivore-induced plant volatiles in defense against herbivores. Plant Signal Behav 5(1):58–60. https://doi.org/10. 4161/psb.5.1.10160
- Romeis J, Städler E, Wäckers FL (2005) Nectar- and pollen-feeding by adult herbivorous insects. In: Wäckers FL, Bruin J, van Rijn PCJ (eds) Plant-provided food for carnivorous insects: a protective mutualism and its applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp 178-220. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO97 80511542220.008
- Rouge A, Adeux G, Busset H, Hugard R, Martin J, Matejicek A, Moreau D, Guillemin J-P, Cordeau S (2022) Weed suppression in cover crop mixtures under contrasted levels of resource availability. Eur J Agron 136:126499. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. eja.2022.126499
- Rouge A, Adeux G, Busset H, Hugard R, Martin J, Matejicek A, Moreau D, Guillemin J-P, Cordeau S (2023) Carry-over effects of cover crops on weeds and crop productivity in no-till systems. Field Crop Res 295:108899. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fcr.2023.108899
- Roy M, Alignier A, Cordeau S, Hatt S, Kazakou E (2024) La flore spontanée : un bouquet de services et de disservices. In: Djian-Caporalino C, Lavoir A-V (eds) Les plantes de services : vers de nouveaux agroécosystèmes. Quae Edition, France
- Ryan MR, Wayman S, Pelzer CJ, Peterson CA, Menalled UD, Rose TJ (2021) Winter wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) tolerance to mulch. Plants 10(10):2047. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants10102047
- Sabarwal A, Kumar K, Singh RP (2018) Hazardous effects of chemical pesticides on human health–cancer and other associated disorders. Environ Toxicol Phar 63:103–114. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.etap.2018.08.018
- Saijo Y, Loo EPI (2020) Plant immunity in signal integration between biotic and abiotic stress responses. New Phytol 225(1):87–104. https://doi.org/10.1111/nph.15989
- Savary S, Willocquet L, Pethybridge SJ, Esker P, McRoberts N, Nelson A (2019) The global burden of pathogens and pests on major food crops. Nat Ecol Evol 3(3):430–439. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41559-018-0793-y
- Schoeny A, Lauvernay A, Lambion J, Mazzia C, Capowiez Y (2019) The beauties and the bugs: a scenario for designing flower strips adapted to aphid management in melon crops. Biol Control 136:103986. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2019.05.005
- Scholte K, Vos J (2000) Effects of potential trap crops and planting date on soil infestation with potato cyst nematodes and root-knot

nematodes. Ann Appl Biol 137(2):153–164. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1744-7348.2000.tb00047.x

- Shelton AM, Badenes-Perez E (2006) Concepts and applications of trap cropping in pest management. Annu Rev Entomol 51:285–308. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.51.110104.150959
- Silva JCPd, Medeiros FHVd, Campos VP (2018) Building soil suppressiveness against plant-parasitic nematodes. Biocontrol Sci Techn 28(5):423–445. https://doi.org/10.1080/09583157.2018. 1460316
- Snyder WE (2019) Give predators a complement: conserving natural enemy biodiversity to improve biocontrol. Biol Control 135:73– 82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2019.04.017
- Sobhy IS, Tamiru A, Chiriboga Morales X, Nyagol D, Cheruiyot D, Chidawanyika F, Subramanian S, Midega CAO, Bruce TJA, Khan ZR (2022) Bioactive volatiles from push-pull companion crops repel fall armyworm and attract its parasitoids. Front Ecol Evol 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fevo.2022.883020
- Spoel SH, Johnson JS, Dong X (2007) Regulation of tradeoffs between plant defenses against pathogens with different lifestyles. P Natl Acad Sci Usa 104(47):18842–18847. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0708139104
- Staver C, Guharay F, Monterroso D, Muschler RG (2001) Designing pest-suppressive multistrata perennial crop systems: shade-grown coffee in Central America. Agroforest Syst 53(2):151–170. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1013372403359
- Stomph T, Dordas C, Baranger A, de Rijk J, Dong B, Evers J, Gu C, Li L, Simon J, Jensen ES, Wang Q, Wang Y, Wang Z, Xu H, Zhang C, Zhang L, Zhang W-P, Bedoussac L, van der Werf W (2020) Chapter One - Designing intercrops for high yield, yield stability and efficient use of resources: are there principles? In: Sparks DL (ed) Advances in Agronomy, vol 160. Academic Press, pp 1-50. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2019.10.002
- Storkey J, Döring T, Baddeley J, Collins R, Roderick S, Jones H, Watson C (2015) Engineering a plant community to deliver multiple ecosystem services. Ecol Appl 25(4):1034–1043. https://doi.org/ 10.1890/14-1605.1
- Strauss AT, Civitello DJ, Cáceres CE, Hall SR (2015) Success, failure and ambiguity of the dilution effect among competitors. Ecol Lett 18(9):916–926. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12468
- Sukegawa S, Shiojiri K, Higami T, Suzuki S, Arimura G-i (2018) Pest management using mint volatiles to elicit resistance in soy: mechanism and application potential. Plant J 96(5):910–920. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14077
- Sundheim L (1982) Effects of four fungi on conidial germination of the hyperparasite Ampelomyces quisqualis. Acta Agr Scand 32(3):341–347. https://doi.org/10.1080/00015128209435330
- Tamburini G, Bommarco R, Wanger TC, Kremen C, Van Der Heijden MG, Liebman M, Hallin S (2020) Agricultural diversification promotes multiple ecosystem services without compromising yield. Sci Adv 6(45):eaba1715. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aba1715
- Tang FHM, Lenzen M, McBratney A, Maggi F (2021) Risk of pesticide pollution at the global scale. Nat Geosci 14(4):206–210. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41561-021-00712-5
- Tardy F, Moreau D, Dorel M, Damour G (2015) Trait-based characterisation of cover plants' light competition strategies for weed control in banana cropping systems in the French West Indies. Eur J Agron 71:10–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2015.08.002
- Tardy F, Damour G, Dorel M, Moreau D (2017) Trait-based characterisation of soil exploitation strategies of banana, weeds and cover plant species. PLoS One 12(3):e0173066. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0173066
- Teasdale JR, Mohler CL (2000) The quantitative relationship between weed emergence and the physical properties of mulches. Weed Sci 48(3):385–392. https://doi.org/10.1614/0043-1745(2000) 048[0385:TQRBWE]2.0.CO;2

- Tribouillois H, Fort F, Cruz P, Charles R, Flores O, Garnier E, Justes E (2015) A functional characterisation of a wide range of cover crop species: growth and nitrogen acquisition rates, leaf traits and ecological strategies. PLoS ONE 10(3):e0122156. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0122156
- Tscharntke T, Karp DS, Chaplin-Kramer R, Batáry P, DeClerck F, Gratton C, Hunt L, Ives A, Jonsson M, Larsen A, Martin EA, Martínez-Salinas A, Meehan TD, O'Rourke M, Poveda K, Rosenheim JA, Rusch A, Schellhorn N, Wanger TC, Wratten S, Zhang W (2016) When natural habitat fails to enhance biological pest control – five hypotheses. Biol Conserv 204:449–458. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2016.10.001
- Tschumi M, Ekroos J, Hjort C, Smith HG, Birkhofer K (2018) Predation-mediated ecosystem services and disservices in agricultural landscapes. Ecol Appl 28(8):2109–2118. https://doi.org/10.1002/ eap.1799
- Tukey HB (1969) Implications of allelopathy in agricultural plant science. Bot Rev 35(1):1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02859885
- Verret V, Gardarin A, Pelzer E, Médiène S, Makowski D, Valantin-Morison M (2017) Can legume companion plants control weeds without decreasing crop yield? A meta-analysis. Field Crop Res 204:158–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.01. 010
- Vialatte A, Tibi A, Alignier A, Angeon V, Bedoussac L, Bohan DA, Bougherara D, Carpentier A, Castagneyrol B, Cordeau S, Courtois P, Deguine J-P, Enjalbert J, Fabre F, Féménia F, Fréville H, Goulet F, Grateau R, Grimonprez B, Gross N, Hannachi M, Jeanneret P, Kuhfuss L, Labarthe P, Launay M, Lefebvre M, Lelièvre V, Lemarié S, Martel G, Masson A, Navarrete M, Plantegenest M, Ravigné V, Rusch A, Suffert F, Tapsoba A, Therond O, Thoyer S, Martinet V (2021) Chapter Four Promoting crop pest control by plant diversification in agricultural landscapes: a conceptual framework for analysing feedback loops between agro-ecological and socio-economic effects. In: Bohan DA, Dumbrell AJ, Vanbergen AJ (eds) Advances in Ecological Research, vol 65. Academic Press, pp 133-165. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.aecr.2021.10.004
- Vidal T, Gigot C, de Vallavieille-Pope C, Huber L, Saint-Jean S (2018) Contrasting plant height can improve the control of rain-borne diseases in wheat cultivar mixture: modelling splash dispersal in 3-D canopies. Ann Bot 121(7):1299–1308. https:// doi.org/10.1093/aob/mcy024
- Violle C, Navas M-L, Vile D, Kazakou E, Fortunel C, Hummel I, Garnier E (2007) Let the concept of trait be functional! Oikos 116(5):882–892. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0030-1299.2007. 15559.x
- Vucetic A, Dahlin I, Petrovic-Obradovic O, Glinwood R, Webster B, Ninkovic V (2014) Volatile interaction between undamaged plants affects tritrophic interactions through changed plant volatile emission. Plant Signal Behav 9(8):e29517. https://doi.org/ 10.4161/psb.29517
- Vukicevich E, Lowery T, Bowen P, Úrbez-Torres JR, Hart M (2016) Cover crops to increase soil microbial diversity and mitigate decline in perennial agriculture. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 36(3):48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-016-0385-7
- Wäckers FL, Romeis J, Pv R (2007) Nectar and pollen feeding by insect herbivores and implications for multitrophic interactions. Annu Rev Entomol 52(1):301–323. https://doi.org/10. 1146/annurev.ento.52.110405.091352
- Wang G, Schultz P, Tipton A, Zhang J, Zhang F, Bever JD (2019) Soil microbiome mediates positive plant diversity-productivity relationships in late successional grassland species. Ecol Lett 22(8):1221–1232. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13273
- Weber MG, Clement WL, Donoghue MJ, Agrawal AA (2012) Phylogenetic and experimental tests of interactions among



mutualistic plant defense traits in viburnum (Adoxaceae). Am Nat 180(4):450–463. https://doi.org/10.1086/667584

- Wells MS, Reberg-Horton SC, Smith AN, Grossman JM (2013) The reduction of plant-available nitrogen by cover crop mulches and subsequent effects on soybean performance and weed interference. Agron J 105(2):539–545. https://doi.org/10.2134/ agronj2012.0396
- Wenig M, Ghirardo A, Sales JH, Pabst ES, Breitenbach HH, Antritter F, Weber B, Lange B, Lenk M, Cameron RK, Schnitzler J-P, Vlot AC (2019) Systemic acquired resistance networks amplify airborne defense cues. Nat Commun 10(1):3813. https://doi. org/10.1038/s41467-019-11798-2
- Wilson SD, Tilman D (1993) Plant competition and resource availability in response to disturbance and fertilization. Ecology 74(2):599–611. https://doi.org/10.2307/1939319
- Winkler K, Wäckers F, Pinto DM (2009) Nectar-providing plants enhance the energetic state of herbivores as well as their parasitoids under field conditions. Ecol Entomol 34(2):221–227. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2311.2008.01059.x
- Wisler GC, Norris RE (2005) Interactions between weeds and cultivated plants as related to management of plant pathogens. Weed Sci 53(6):914–917. https://doi.org/10.1614/ws-04-051r.1
- Wood SA, Karp DS, DeClerck F, Kremen C, Naeem S, Palm CA (2015) Functional traits in agriculture: agrobiodiversity and ecosystem services. Trends Ecol Evol 30(9):531–539. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2015.06.013
- Wouters FC, Blanchette B, Gershenzon J, Vassão DG (2016) Plant defense and herbivore counter-defense: benzoxazinoids and insect herbivores. Phytochem Rev 15(6):1127–1151. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s11101-016-9481-1
- Yang M, Zhang Y, Qi L, Mei X, Liao J, Ding X, Deng W, Fan L, He X, Vivanco JM (2014) Plant-plant-microbe mechanisms involved in soil-borne disease suppression on a maize and pepper

intercropping system. PLoS ONE 9(12):e115052. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0115052

- Yang Y, Li Y, Mei X, Yang M, Huang H, Du F, Wu J, He Y, Sun J, Wang H, He X, Zhu S, Li Y, Liu Y (2022) Antimicrobial terpenes suppressed the infection process of phytophthora in fennelpepper intercropping system. Front Plant Sci 13. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fpls.2022.890534
- Yvoz S, Cordeau S, Ploteau A, Petit S (2021) A framework to estimate the contribution of weeds to the delivery of ecosystem (dis)services in agricultural landscapes. Ecol Indic 132:108321. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2021.108321
- Zambino PJ (2010) Biology and pathology of Ribes and their implications for management of white pine blister rust. Forest Pathol 40(3– 4):264–291. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0329.2010.00658.x
- Zavaleta ME, Gómez RO (1995) Effect of Tagetes erecta L.-tomato (Lycopersicon esculentum Mill.) intercropping on some tomato pests. Fitopatología 30(1):35–46
- Zhang W, Ricketts TH, Kremen C, Carney K, Swinton SM (2007) Ecosystem services and dis-services to agriculture. Ecol Econ 64(2):253–260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2007.02.024
- Zhang ZJ, Liu YJ, Yuan L, Weber E, van Kleunen M (2021) Effect of allelopathy on plant performance: a meta-analysis. Ecol Lett 24(2):348–362. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13627
- Zhu P, Zheng X, Xie G, Chen G, Lu Z, Gurr G (2020) Relevance of the ecological traits of parasitoid wasps and nectariferous plants for conservation biological control: a hybrid meta-analysis. Pest Manag Sci 76(5):1881–1892. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.5719
- Zimdahl RL (2004) Weed management using the principles of competition. In: Weed-Crop Competition. Blackwell Publishing Professional, pp 146-166. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470290224.ch8

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.